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1, The Secretary-General has the honour to submit herewith the report of the
Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation for the
triennial policy review of the operational activities for development of the United
Nations system. The report has been prepared pursuant to General Assembly
resolutions 411171  of 5 December 1986, 421196 of 11 December 1987 and 431199  of
20 De.ember  1988.

2. As part of the triennial review, the Director-General is organizing a series
of integrated country reviews to be undertaken in July 1939. The outcome of these
reviews, together with policy options and recommendations on the issues covered by
the present document, will be included in a supplementary report to be submitted to
the General Assembly at its forty-fourth session.

3. The Assembly will also have at its disposal a series of technical papers on
major items, including objectives for operational activities, national capacities,
diversification of procurement, issues relating to the central funding concept,
programming of operational activities and the role and effectiveness of the
resident co-ordinetor system.
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4, The annual updating of statistical information providing comprehensive data
for the year 1967 will be issued as an addendum to the present report. Preliminary
statistical information for the year 1988 will be made available to the Assembly.

5. In its resolution 421196, the General Assembly invited the governinq bodies of
the organizations  of the United Nations development system to provide the Economic
and Social Council and the General Assembly with thbir views on the conclusions and
recommendations contained in the report on case-studies on the functioning of
operational activities for development of the United Nations system, prepared by
Mr. Kurt Jansson (A/42/326/Add.l-E/1987/62/Add.l,  annex), The outcome of the
reviews conducted in the first half of 1968 was duly reflected in document
E/1966/76, containing the response of individual governing bodies, and
A/43/426/Add.3-E119881741Add.3,  presenting a consolidated report. Supplementary
information has now been provided by the governing bodies of the United Nations
Conference on Trade and Development and the United Nations Industrial Development
Organization. It is being made available as E/1989/117. In view of the ongoing
nature of the review process, and particularly of the expressed intentions of
several governing bodies to return to the issues at a later stage, further
information will be submitted to the Economic and Social Council as available.
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TECHNICAL PAPERS

I . A gonrral  framwork  of broad objectiver  for operational activities for
drvrlopmoat  (background paaor by a consultant).

I I . Strongthoning aapacitior  of recipient  oountrirr to plan, implement and
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technical  ao-oporatfon  nrodr (obrorvationr  a n d  rocommondationr  by the  United
Nation8 Dovolopmrnt  Programme  r8qu88t8d  by the Director-Qenoral).
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awntrio (rrport  by ind8gondent  conrultantr) .
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VII . Structuror  for co-ordination at the country love1 (excerpt8 from relevant
rorolutionr  and roportr):

A. The rO8ident c o - o r d i n a t o r  8y8t8m

8. RatiOnall8atiOU  O f  ffold OffiC88
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I . INTRODUCTION

1. The triennial comprehensive policy review undortak8n  in 1966 on the ba8iS of
the report of the Director-Qeneral  for Development and International Econom$c
Co-operation of the Secretariat (A/41/350-E/1966/106, annex)  resulted in the
adoption of General A88embly  resolution 41/171 of 5 Decmrbrr  1986. That resolution
provided a baSi8 for an in-depth review of some of the key organicational  issues
relating to the efficiency and effectiveness, coherence and co-ordination of
operational activities, particularly  those financed on a grant basis in support of
development efforts at the country level.

2. Seven country case-studies on the functioning of ogerational  activities for
development of the United Nations system were organised in mid-1987. The outcome
of the examination by the General Assembly of the recommendations based on these
studies, as contained in the “JanS8On  report” (A/42/326/Add.l-E/1967/82/Add.l),  was
reflected in Assembly resolution 421196  of 11 December 1957. Together, the
recommendations and the resolution provided the bario for reviews by the governing
bodies of most of the organioations of the United Nation8 Development  system
(A/43/426/Add.3-E/lQ00/74/Add.3  and E/1968/76). They also provided the framework
for a series of studies undertaken by independent consultants on behalf of the
Director-General, and for technical review8 by organieations of the system aimed at
establishing high-level consensus as a basis for implementation.

3. As requested by the General Assembly in resolution 431199 of 20 December 1988,
the present report presents information on the progress achieved to date,
particularly with respect to the programming of operational activities and improved
co-ordination at the country level. It contains an analysis of other issues such
as the central funding concept, the simplification and harmonisation of procedures,
and decentralisation. Each section summarises the findings of the studies or
reviews undertaken over the past year, indicates the work undertaken in
interorganizational bodies, especially the Consultative Committee on substantive
Questions (Operational activities) and the Joint Consultative Group on
Policy (JCGP), and indicates the degree of consensus that is emerging within the
system.

4. The General Assembly also requested that the interrelationships among problems
and factors be set out: in the current triennial policy review. To achieve this,
and to ensure that both the views of developing countries and an adequate
reflection of the complexity and diversity of their situations be mndc available
for the policy review, the Director-General is organizing, with the support of
extrabudgetary resot*rces, a series of integrated country reviews to be undertaken
in July 1969. The outcome of these reviews, together with further policy options
and specific recolL!nendations, including possible approaches to their
implementation, will be presented by the Director.~Gensral  to the Generel Assembly
at its forty-fourth 8StS8iOnr

5, In addition to the organisational and procrdurcl arpects  that have rw.;:ived
particular attention over the past two years, General Aosembly  resolution  41/171
raises two major substantive issues. First, the Director-General is requested to

/ . . .
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provide a general framework of broad objectives for operational activities for
development within the United Nations ByBtem, in accordance with General Assembly
resolution 32/197. Second, he ie al80 rOqUe8ted  to include in his report a
specific chapter containing information about measures taken by organs,
organisations and bodies of the United Nations eystem  aimed at strengthening the
capabilitier  of the recipient countries in the preparation and implementation of
programmes and projects of technical co-operation. The analysis of these two
Subject8  has been placed at the fore of the prorent report. Comments and
recommendations on these iesues could constitute a sound basis for the general
orientation of the operational activities of the United Nations development system.

6. In the case of a general framework of broad objectives, su&3ections  A, 0 and C
of section II of the present report represent a preliminary contribution to
preparations for the international dovelopmsnt atrategy for the fourth United
Nations development decade. The theme8 higblightrd in subsection A may also be of
interest to the special session of the General Aesembly on international economic
co-operation, to be held in April 1990. Subsection B analyses past experience in
setting and implementing goals and dtrategiee.

7 . As for subsection C of section II on national capacities, special emphasis is
placed on greater recognition  of existing potential and on the adaptation required
if the activities undertaken by the United Nations system are to reflect the
evolution in capabilitiee within the developing countries, In addition, the
section8 on technical co-operation among developing countries and on the
diversification of procurement deal with mean8 of drawing more fully on the
collective capacieies of the developing countries..

8. As in the case of the other item8 selected for the present report, technical
papers are also being made available. Both the sumcnaries  and the papers should be
read in conjunction with other reports relating to specific aspects of operational
acti itiee publiohed since the last review, For example, information has been
yrsented in separate reports 11 on the Substantive themes identified in recent
resolution8 on operational activities, including the United Nations Programme of
Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1966-1990 (General Assembly
resolution S-13/2, annex), the Substantial New Programme of Action for the 1980s
for the Least Developed Countries, 2/ and the role of women in development. Those
reports focus principally on the substantive action taken by the organizations  of
the sys tern. They underline the relationship between the analytical policy and
normative work of the United Nation8 system and the significant contribution that
operational activities can make to the realisation of broad objectives adopted by
the international community.

9. In hi8 annual report for 1986, (A/43/426-E/1989/74, annex) the
Director-General indicated his intention to launch a broad study of emerging trends
in operational activities and their implications for the United Nations system.
Several development8 over the pact year, including the initiatives take? by many
organisation8 to review their role in the 1990s, have confirmed the useCulness of
such a review. The proporal  ir examined in greater detail in the op8ning chapter
of the prerent  report , which deals with irruer relating to the operational role of
the United Nations 8ystem  in the 1990s.

/ I . *
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10. The implementation of the recommendations resulting from the last
comprehensive policy review will continue to receive priority attentior.. As
progress on specific items has shown, the organiaations of the system now stand
ready to respond, in a concerted and systematic manner, to the intentions of member
States as expressed over the past decade. At the same time, if the United Nations
system is to play an effective role in a rapidly changing and increasingly complex
international environment, it is considered equally important to review alternative
scens:ios  for the 1930s and to identify areas in which innovative approaches and
further adaptation will be required. In this respect, it is suggested that the
present report be considered as the starting point for a broader, longer-term and
more substantive review of operational activities that member States might wish to
undertake. Such a review would reflect the outcome of the special session of the
General Assembly and progress in the elaboration of the international development
strategy, as well as further analytical work by organisations of the system.

I I . MAJOR CHALLENGES FOR THE 1990s

A. Rolsana of the United Nations develw
-in

11. The world economy in the 1980s has grown more slowly and shown greater
disparities in raational performance than over the previous two decades. Per capita
income grew at only 1.2 per cent per annum, just over half the rate for the 1970s
and only a third of that of the 1960s. The slowdown has affected all major groups
of countries, but the developing countries have borne the brunt of the decline in
growth, with the result that the income gap between the developed and developing
countries has continued to widen.

12. For most developing countries, the 1980s  have indeed been “a lost decade for
development”, The fight for survival, including the quest for solvency and the
continued search for solutions to the increasingly dominant problem of external
debt, has diverted economic and political effort from the pursuit of long-term
development objectives. Low economic growth rates - often negative in par capita
terms - have constrained the ability of Governments to improve the well-being of
their populations. Even action to preserve basic social aLhievsments  ha:; taken
second place, The adoption of policy reforms has not been fully reflected in
improvements in the external environment or in the critical support required for
their implementation.

13. This discouraging state of affairs, characterised by worsening economic
conditions, deteriorating social &ervices  and, in some cases, the erosion of
political stability, has affected most countries in Africa, in Latin America and in
several parts of Asia. It has been highlighted by contrast with the healthy
economic growth rates and export competitiveness of some countries in South and
East Asia. These “success stories” have been welcomed as evidence that collective
and individual effort can bear fruit, even in en inclement external environment.
Yet this evidence needs to be interpreted with caution. Among these seunrj  Asian

/ . . .
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countries are those which contain the greatest number6 of poor people in the world
today - a fact which demonstrate6 that economic growth alone is not sufficient to
bring about equitable participation in it6 benefits. Moreover, i t  is not to be
taken for granted that the success of a given model of export-led growth can be
replicated in different circumstances, or that the world economy could absorb its
widespread replication.

14. These diverse trend6 in the experience of developing countries have emerged
during a period of growing integration of the global market economy. The
interdependence of national economies has increased as national border6 have been
opened to financial flows and, to a lesser extent, to the movement of goods,
services and persons, and as various forms of communication have expanded. Growing
interdependence accelerate6 the transmission both of positive growth impulses and
of negative shocks. It is asymmetrical in character, owing to the immenr;e
difference6 in national capacities to pursue autonomous  objectives and to influence
the workings of the international economic system as a whole. Under these
circumstances, the cost of adjustment to neh global condition6 is borne
disproportionately by the weakest members.

15. StUdi06 by the economic staff of the United Nations system suggest that the
negative trend6 in the world economy are likely? to persist in the years ahead,
unlsss  dOCi6iVS steps are taken both nationally and internationally. Their
persistence would be detrimental to the pace of development and to the equitable
distribution of its benefits. Even under the high case scenarios adopted in these
projections, the growth of income in Africa would remain unacceptably low. The gap
between countries with relatively healthy economic growth and those apparently
still on a path of far slower growth or stagnation would increase. Poverty,
already in its absolute form affecting some 950 million persons in the developing
world, would increase; environmental degradation would continue.

16. The challenge before the international community as it enters the 1990s  is to
redefine the basis for more effective solidarity in international economic
relations. The United Nation6 system is a key instrument in forging a new
consensus. The proce6ses  under way in the preparation of a special session of the
General Assembly devoted to international economic co-operation, in particular to
the revitalisation of economic growth and development of the developing countries,
and the elaboration of a new international development strategy, provide an
opportunity for such an endeavour.

17. The effectiveness of the operational activities of the United Nations
development system will be measured largely in terms of their contribution to the
implementation of the collective strategies and objective6 that are expected to
emerge over the coming year. It is urgent and imperative that all the
organieations concerned prepare themeelves to play their part in addressing the
diverse needs of the peoples of developing countries in a changed and changing
world.

/ . . .

B-1 Copy Avrllrblo
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2. wn of mttee on Co-or-

18. On the basis of its review of the conclusion6 of the COnSUltatiVO Committee on
Substantive Questions (Operational activities), its Subsidiary  body, in April 1989,
ACC adopted decision 1989/4, an overall declaration of principles concerning the
role and functioning of the United Nation6  Development System in the 1990s. In
this decisionr

“The  Administrative Committee on Co-ordination (ACC) notes that major
change6 had taken place on the development scene in recent years, presenting
both a challenge and an opportunity to the United Nation6 development system
in the 19906. While the system has evolved significantly over the past
decades, ACC nevertheless reaffirms the unequivocal resolve of its members to
continue to adapt, both individually and collectively, to evolving
circumstance6 and challenges.

“ACC recognises in this context the importance of further strengthening
the links between the operational activities of the system and goal:; and
Strateg?eS  for the 19906.

“Decades of development co-operation by Governments, the United Nations
system and other development partners have contributed to the development of
the capacities  of Governments, Nevertheless, the aggravation of development
problem6 in most countries call for a continuing focus on such efforts to
further strengthen governmental capacities, and to tailor responses to the
unique circumstances of each country. I’

. . . 1 *3, v defuon of a  r o l e  f o r  t h e  ooerational activw.United svstem for develwu the b990s

19. The analysis of the situation of developing countries and the principles
adopted by ACC provide a basis for making some preliminary suggestions concerning
the role of the United Nations system in the 1990s. These are advanced on the
assumption that concentration on sustained development, as the primary goal of the
operational activities of the United Nations system, would itself provide a global
objective; that it would contribute to greater effectiveness and impact; that it
would help, where indicated, in evolving more focused goals; that. it would
facilitate the consolidation, and where necessary, the building of complementary
technical capacities within the system; and that it would provide a solid platform
for the mobilieation of resources. The issues identified below represent elements
in overall development co-operation requirement6 for which the United Nations
system appears to have significant comparative advantages. Their review could
prove a useful contribution towards the definition of an international development
strategy. It could also contribute to the solution of the long-standing and so far
unresolved problem of ensuring adequate linkage6 between international goals and
strategies and specific development co-operation programmes at national isnd
regional levels.

/ . . .
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(a) Achieving self-reliance through cauacitv-building

20. As noted in the ACC decision and as analysed in subsection C of the present
section and its technical annex, there is a clear need for further efforts to
develop a more systematic approach to capacity building. This should ensure that
the technical co-operation programmes of the United Nations system contribute more
effectively to the achievement of self-reliance through the establishment of
appropriate development management capabilities at national, sectoral and local
levels. It will also involve the effective recognition of the primary
responsibility of the .'eveloping  countries themselves for all aspects of the
planning, formulation, co-ordination and evaluation of development programmes.

21. As the role of Governments is increasingly defined as one that sustains,
facilitates and regulates the overall national economy and development effort, new
forms of international co-operation can be expected to be requested for the
strengthening of capacities of Governments to manage the development process in an
increasingly complex and diversified environment. This would involve support for
developing the institutional and technical capacities required for-the flexible
application of a broad range of economic management instruments, for sectoral
analysis and for appropriate forms of planning at central and local levels. At the
same time, it will be necessary to provide technical advice to a wider range of
national i.2stitutions  and enhance their capacity to mobilise, adapt and generate
resources and to meet their own needs. This will call for strengthening the
educational base, accelerating training and skill formation, and enhancing
indigenous scientific and technological capacities.

(b) Mee int u the challencte  of interdependence

22. While each country would be pursuing its own development objectives and
strategies, there is a need to ensure a sound interface with the international
environment so that the opportunities offered by major structural changes occurring
in the world economy are fully exploited for developmental purposes, and
precautionary measures are envisaged in anticipation of.possible  shocks or changing
trends.

23. The position of developing countries in the 1990s will, to a considerable
extent, depend on the manner in which the international community meets the
challenge of increasing interdependence. One of the most immediate and critical
aspects of that challenge is the debt situation of developing countries.
Alleviating the burden of debt would remove one of the major barriers to the
pursuit of reform and structural transformation and the resumption of growth.
Prospects of continued growth in the indust-ialized  countries, if combined with a
reduction in restrictions on trade, should provide renewed scope for economic
development through increased commercial exchanges. The international community
will also be grappling with some of the major global problems that represent a
threat to the well-being of humankind.

24. The United Nations development system is ideally placed to provide support to
developing countries in these areas. It combines research and analytical capacity,
a central role in the determination and monitoring of norms for many aspects of

/ . . .
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international economic relations, and the availability of impressive technical
know-how and experience, The required 8UppJrt  will involve an apprOpriat0  mix of
global, regional  and national act ione designed to fac i l i ta te  the acquisition of
essential skills and to ensure acceaa to information as a basis for meaningful
linkages between global issues and the developmental efforts  of individual
countries or groups of countries,

25. It also requires the establishment of operational forums for dialogue between
individual developing countries and their partners on development strategies and
investment programmes. The round-table process sponsored by the United Nations
Development Programme (UNDP), and consultative groups organised under the
leadership of the World Bank, could be t?ffective mechanisms for such direct
co-operation of a critical nature.

26. As the world economy is undergoing profound and rapid structural changes,
there is also a need for evolving new concepts and innovative approaches to the
international economics of development as a basis for possible multilateral
responses and enhanced co-operation  efforts. Recent technical co-operation work by
the Unitad Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD)  is a good example
of the advantages of combining research and analysis, human resources and skills
development, institution building and development of informatiln  systems, enabling
developing countries to benefit more fully from *:hanges  in the various flows
associated with international trade. The work of the United Nations Fund for Drug
Abuse Control with other organieations  of the United Nations system, in supporting
efforts of Governnents to reduce the supply of narcoti:  drugs and to strengthen
co-operation to monitor drug movement, as well as the ;lobal Progtomme on 3IDS of
the World Health Organization  (WHO), have demonstrated the posF;:>?lity of raisiny
world awareness and mobilizinq international efforts and resr:urce. t.o deal with
major common challenges.

211 It is expected that such work will continue into the 1990s and shape a large
part of operational activities in areas as varied as the search for long-term
solutions to the ever-present threat of desert locusts, the protection of the ozone
layer and other aspects of climate change, the c,ntrol  of the movement and disposal
of toxic waste, and the search for production systems in agriculture, forestry,
fisheries, mining, industry and energy that avoid the rapiir  depletion of limited
natural resources and othur forms of ecological degradation.

2R. Given the similarity of many of the problems facing the developing countries,
it will also be importont to take into account the rapidly increasing diversity of
regional and subregional situations. As the movement towards greater integration
of the industrialized  economic:;  proceeds, relationships between traditional
partners are being redefined. For the developing countries the process requires
stronger, more coherent structures and a sound technical basis for join’:
participation in negotiations: it also implies the strengthening of subregional
economic groupings, of customs unions and free exchange zones as well as financial,
tr .hnol?gical  and skills co-operation in order to achieve a degree of
specialisation and the economies of scale required to benefit from the newly
emerging potential for trade between regions.

/ . I t
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29. At the name time, the continued importance of cross-border issues such as
river basin drvnlopment, transport and communications infrastructure,  and the
spread of infectious diseases affecting both men and animals, particularly in
tropical area8 # calls for strengthened subregional and regional co-operation.

30. Finally, the definition of conunon  programme initiatives reflecting the
technical work of the regional commisrionr providee a specific challenge to the
international community. Two particularly significant recent extunplos  are the
United Nation8 Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development
(based on underlying principles of the Lagos Plan of Action and Africa’s Priority
Programme for Economic Recovery 1986-19901, and the Special Plan of Economic
Co-operation for Central America (A/42/949, annex).

(c) c
31, Rapid economic and social change is likely to continue to dominate Ixt least
the early yearr of the next decade. This will make it necessary to further
strengthen co-operation programmes linked to the management of the complexities ot
adjustment and structural transformation.

32. Among the areaa where broad agreement within the United Nations system still
needs to be translated into effective collaborative action are:

(a) The integration of the social dimension, in terms both of meeting the
social costs of adjustment and of adapting social programmes to meet the needs of
the poorest and most disadvantaged as efficiently aa possiblet  this would also
involve efforts to draw more fully on domeotic  resources, community-level
mobilization, and the adoption of low-cost approacher~

(b) The need to reconcile medium-term macro-economic adjustment with the
imperative6 of long-term development, which implies enlarging productive capacity
and undertaking the sectoral  and economic analysis required to orient scarce
development resources towards areas with the greatest potential for generating
future benefits;

(c) The maintenance of investment in human development programmes throughout
the reform process! direct advice to Governments and inter-agency dialclgue might
assist the international finance institutions in ensuring that this issue iu fully
addressed in structural adjustment and public investment programmes;

(d) F i n a l l y , the need for accurate, relevant and timely economic and social
statistics based on common standards and definitions and, above all, on field-level
collaboration and strengthening of national capacity.

33. Safeguarding and improving the quality of baric services throughout the
adjustment process is not only a key to harnessing the vast end still largely
untapped potential for development constituted by human resources. It it; first and
t,‘remost a recognition of the primacy of people-centred development. Prosperity in

/ . . *
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liberty and dignity, rezpoct for the rights of the individual and of her/his place
in the community, and occee8 to the means to achimve  social goals and other
legitimate human sspirationr,  these are the achievements that justify the
development efforts of nations and of the international community. It is a
particular challenge to the United Nations system, in view of the principles
enshrined in the Charter of the Unrted Nationr, in ruba&quent  universal
declarations and epecific  inrtructiona to many organisations from member States.

34. Reaffirming the primacy of human beings both au participants and aa the
beneficiaries of the development process will require concerted efforts to addrrre
some of the moat difficult but not intractable problems facing developing
countr ies . These include ensuring access to minimum nutritional requirements, safe
drinking water and sanitation facilities, basic education, health care, family
planning, adequate shelter, and the other essential baoic services required by
every family for survival and wrll-being.

35. The emergence of a “basic needs” approach in the 1970s provided a strong
common strategy for a broad spectrum of United Nations organizations. At the
global level, zome of the most f.nportant work came from the World Bank. At the
country level, some of the most comprehensive analyses came from the International
Labour Organisation (ILO!, notably under the World Employment Programme and through
the work of regional employment teams. Similar initiatives during this period
included those of the Food and Agriculture urganization of the United Nations (FAO)
in the fields of national food security and the follow-up to the World Conference
on Agrarian Reform and Rural Development, and the work of the World Health
Organization (WHO) and the United Nations Children’s Fund (UNICEF) in the area of
primary health care, New institutions such a.0 the International Fund for
Agricultural Development received specific mandates to address the basic
development needs of the poorer and smaller members of the rural community.

36. Although much of this work has continued in the 198Cs  and that new initiatives
are planned, for example in the areas of basic education through the international
conference to be sponsored jointly by the United Nations Educational, Scientific
ond Cultural Organization (UNESCO), the World Bank, UNDP and UNICEF, it has been
suggested that the time has come for a new focus on the underlying issues,
particularly as they affect the most vulnerable groups, In this respect,
oyeratiinal activities in the 1990s can be expected to focus to a considerable
entent on a direct attsck on absolute poverty; poverty resulting from chrlnge  in the
situation of individuals and their requirements, the breakdown of informal support
systems, the vulnerability of individuals and groups linked to their inability to
take advantage of economic opportunities: poverty linked to the decline of entire
regional or subregional economies or sectors as a result of major externul  shocks
and natural disasters; and poverty reflecting an inability to respond to changing
needs and circumstances,

37 * Above all, the new focus requires the enhancement of productive and
entrepreneurial capacity, social functioning and mutual help through a combination
of institutional and policy development from within and appropriate support from
outside. It implies a redefinition of the distinction generally made between
investment and consumption, which still tend to be equated with the capital and
recurrent expenditures both in internal budgets and external aid programmes,

/ . . .



A/44/324
E/1989/106
English
Page 14

38. Population prerruro continues to mount in mozt developing countries,
especially thoze which are leaet equipped to cope with it. A vicious circle of
increased poverty and growing population impodes  and erodes the potential for
development of many countriez. Environmental  degradation often results directly
from those implacable population preseuror, Through no r o a l  choice of their o w n ,
hundred8 of millions of individualo  are encroaching upon their environment.
Preeaures  are simply too great. A slowing of the population growth rate and better
spatial distribution would lead to a lerrening of the ztrain on agricultural land,
on energy roaourcoa I on forests and urban facilities, and would permit the adoption
and implementation of ztratrgiez aimed at  achieving sustained and sustainable
g.*owth. An increasing number  of developing countries are succeeding in bringing
their population growth rates clozer  into line with their development pob.ential.

39. Womon in the developing world, in addition to their traditional roles of
child-bearing, hourr-keeping and wage-earning, must act az managers of l.lmited
resourcez  * A8 new policies for sustained and equitable development are being
evolved throughout the war :d, women will be called upon to assume even greater
rezponsibilitieo. This will be possible only if certain social conditions are
modif  ied.

40. Women’s role in development still needs to be fully recognized  and the burden
shared more equally by men. Specific efforts to increase health care, nutrition
and education for women are basic requirements. Reducing fertility rate6 and
le6sening the burden of traditional tasks would afford women the needed time an6
energy to diversify their contributions to the development effort and tho benefit6
they derive from it.

41. Finally, as UNICEF has insistently stressed throughout its 40 years of
operational activities, zpecial attention needs tr, be given to the human resource6
of tomorrow, the children of t0dk.y. The revolution in child survival and
development haz rhown that major, underutilized technological advances of recent
years  can be applied at very low coat, when combined with the communication
techniques required to reach all grourrs  of population,

42. Countries throughout Asia, Africa and Latin America and the Caribberln  have
been able to undertake programmes based on oral rehydration therapy, universal
immunisation againrt m a j o r  dizeases, breast-feeding, growth monitoring, family
6pacing and female literacy, which have resulted in saving the lives of liome
2.5 million small children each year. These jf forts, and the lessons thilt can be
drawn from them in terms of technological adaptation and social communicntion,  need
to be pursued and applied in a broader manner in the 1990s.

43 Enabling oath human being to realize hio or her full potential implies the
adoption of approaches to eccnomic and social development that are based on
participation and empowerment. The or,anizations  of the United Nations development
system have been increasingly involved in activities meeting needs defined and
addressed primarily by the immediate beneficiaries. This is reflected in the
increasing focus on asristance  provided in support of grass-roots initiatives and

/ , . .
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of action8 undertaken by local communities, by women, by the informal production
and BOrVlCe BeCtOrB, and by the entrep:sneurial  aector.

44. It ha8 also rO8Ulted  in the strengthening of rtructure8 to mobilise the
support and technical capacitieo of the non-governmental orqanizationz,
universities and professional arsociations,

45. Further initiative8 of thir kind are required if, in the coming decade, the
United Nation8 system ie to be an effective partner of GOVer~entB  in mobilizinq
the broadest pO68iblO support from the international community for the wideet range
of bOnOfiCiarie8 in the developing countries,

(f) Emugaxw  rdaf-.md deveWamnL

46. The decade of the 19908 will coincide with the International Decade for
Natural DiSaBter  Reduction. In this context, major effort8 will be focuHsd  on
aeeembling, diBBem!natiAq  and applying scientific knowledge, through national,
regional and world-wide progr6mmee  to reduce ;hr impact of national phenomena.

47. It would be illusory to think that emergency situation6 linked to natural
disaster8 are likely to decrease in the coming decade. Indeed, some  aspects of
climate change and ecological degradation suggest that there will he a marked
increase in the threat to normal human activity, It is also too early to predict
whether the recent lessening of teneions between nation6 in many parts of the world
will result in a reduction in man-made disasters,

48. In these circumstances, there is a need to r-\intain  and Strengthen operational
support and capacity to meet the vast and urgent need6 for humanitarian assistance
that will continue to accompany drought, flooding and earthquakes, a8 well ns the
displacement of population and disruption of economic and social activities  that
result  both from natural disasters and from civil or international strife. The
United Nation8 system has shown the special role that a neutral universal body,
able to mobilize contribution6 from the whole international community, can provide
in such circumstances, It will certainly be expected to pursue its efforts to
participate directly in humanitarian relief efforts, to galvanize and co-ordinate
emergency assistance, and to provide technical advice for the building of national
and local capacities.

4’ J,llulicationsfortheUnited

49. The issues and theme8 identified above require the mobilization of resources
and technical capacities from the whole United Nation6 system. They imply new ways
of linking together operational activities and the strategies and policins adopted
by member States, reconciling epecific contribution8 to the achievement of agreed
goals and objective6 with the principle of national 8overeignty  in priority-setting
and reoource  allocation. They involve the organieations of the United Nation6
eyetem erssuminq  appropriate intellectual leadership in exploring pOSBibilitie6  and
laying the tschnical groundwork for new initiativea.

/ . 1 .
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50. Above all, they underrcore  the importance of finding additional way6 for
individual organisation@ to work together more effectively, ensuring that their
potrntial comparative advantagor arr tranrformod into reality. The member State6
in the governing bodies, and the senior officials of the organizations, have
clearly recognised  thO80 roquiremonts and endoreed them in principle. However,
experience over the part 10 year8 ha8 6hOWn  how difficult it ha8 been in practice
to achieve inCrea8ed coherence  in the operational activities of the United Nation6
eyvtem. Yet there have been impreerive exceptions, erpecially under the pressure
of extreme nrcrrrity ar, for example, in the care of major natural disaster8 which
have provided the kind of challenge that ha8 jurtified the pcoling of information,
and the co-ordinated management of resource8 and logirtics capacities, that have
proved ao elurrive in longer-term development work. It should prove pO88iblO to
build on there achievement8.

51. At the s&ne time, there are common perception8 of some of the major changes in
the nature of international development co-operation that are likely to
characterise the next decade. Among these are the shift from project to programme
approaches in the provision of technical advice and the transfer of technology, the
increared utilisation of short-term, more highly sprcialized consultants and
equipment incorporating more BOphiBtiCated  technologiee, and the recognition of the
potential role of data banks, information systems and expert eystems a8 H
significant new technical co-operation modality.

52. A8 national capacities evolve, and a8 Government8 arsume  their primary
responeibility  for the management of development co-operation programmee,  the trend
toward8 the generalisation of government: execution will continue. The challenge
for the United Nation8 system will be to find appropriate ways of facilitating and
supporting thir change, addrOBBing the need for a redefinition of traditional
relationohipo  between Governments, funding bodies and technical partner8 that this
could imply.

53. More eystematic analysis c. three trends, and determined pursuit of the reform
procese, are required if the UniJed Nation6 system is to enter the 19908 fully
equipped to play its essential role. In its decision 1989/4 of 21 April 1989, ACC
addreeeed the syrtem-wide  implication8 of current thinking within organizations of
the system about their roles. Of immediate interest were the significant
implications of thinking in UNDP on its response to the challenges of the future.
ACC welcomed the UNDP endeavour to reach a8 broad a consensus a.8 possible among all
concerned partiee  on how UNDP can rOBpOnd  in expanded collaboration with it8
partner8 in oupport of national development efforts. ACC considered it essential
that tlle capacities of the system be fully mobilized in a collective endeavour.
ACC also considered it opportune to formulate a collective view of the system in
regard to it8 role and reoponoibilities  in the percpective  of the 19908 and
beyond. ACC further considered it important that Borne  ongoing and projected
studies by organizations, which have wider implications, should take into account
euch a perspective and that they should follow a close consultation process within
the oyotem.

54. The ACC Subsidiary  body for operational activities, the Coneultative  Committee
on Substantive Queotionr  (Operational activities), aloo noted that the UNDP
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initiative and other exercises orqanized by various part8 of the syrtem would
contribute subetantially to the overall policy review8 being undertaken by the
General Assembly  in regard to the operational activities of the Unitqld Nation6
sys tern I

55. The Consultative Committee welcomed the propoeal of the Director-General for
Development and International Economic Co-operation to undertake an overall
prospective study of emerging trend8 in development co-operation requirements and
their implication6 for the United Nation8 system.

56. The usefulness of euch  a study has been increa6ingly  recognized  since it was
first suggested by the Director-General in hi8 annual report in 1988
(A/43/426-E/1989/74, annex), At an inter-agency meeting in Decemhi  1988, there
wa8 broad agreement that it would need to focu6 on the changing demand for
technical co-operation, reflecting the strengthened capacities of the developing
countries and the increasing diversity of country situations; the call fol, greater
involvement in dialogue on macro-economic and cross-sectoral  policy issues; the
relationship between global and regional concern6 and the content of programmes and
project6 at the country level. All of these would have substantive and
orqanizational implication8 for the United Nations development 8ystehr. It was also
felt that a longer-term perspective  would be useful in taking furth6r decisions
concerning some of the specific short-term management issueb currantl;)  under review.

57 I Clear interest in the proposed study wa8 expressed by several OXeCUtiVe  head8
at t?e ACC meeting in April 1989, as well as in the written comments and
BUggeBtiOnS  submitted by almost all OrqaniZatiOnS. It was stressed that the study
should be closely integrated with preparations fez a new International Development
Strategy, and that it should build on the work already under way in many
organizatione within the United Nation8 system.

58. It is also noted that the Advisory Committee on AdminiBtratiVe and Budgetary
QUeStiOn ha8, in the context of the review of the budget estimates of UNDP for the
biennium 1990-1991 (DP/1988/56), recalled that 20 yews  have elapsed since “A study
of the capacity of the United Nations Development System”, which preceded the 1970
Consensus was approved in General Assembly  resolution 2688 (XV). The Committee
expressed the view that “bearing in mind the changing patterns in the needs of the
developing countries ,.. the time may have come for a renewed comprehen6ive  look at
UNDP  and the role of the United Nations system in development”. In underlining the
need for a “blueprint”, the Advisory Committee pointed out that it should take into
account the role and functions of all parts of the system, i.e. UNDP, agencies and
Government6. It should also reflect general agreement in the United Nations system
and among member States abol-.t  their respective roles, and as such should reflect
the coneequences for each partner of any modification6 or changes.

5 9 . In addition to the broad con6enau8  that has emerged within the United Nation6
system  on the usefulness and the scope of a prospectiva  BtUdy, there is general
agreement a6 to it8 timing a6 well a6 on Borne  principles relating t:, its
orqanization, A phased approach appears to have considerable adVantageS.

/ . . I
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60. A firrt pha8e  would consist of an analysis of trend8 in development
co-operation in the context of alternative scenarios for long-term development
prospects such as thoee contained in the report of the Secretary-General on the
overall rocio-economic perrpective  of the world economy to the year 2000,
(A/43/554) and the ongoing work of the ACC Ts6k  Force on Long-term Development
Objectives. The sect->ral analyse6 recently produced or being prepared by the
specialised bodies  and agencier  would also be integrated, a8 would the updating
exercise on socio-economic projection8 called for by the General ABBOmbly in its
resolution 431194.  To the extent that thi8 phaoe could be completed by early 1990,
it could serve a8 an input to the elaboration of the international development
strategy.

61. A second phase would examine delivery modalities, taking into ac-crunt.  the work
of the expert group on support costs establifihed  by the Governing Council of UNDP,
of the Governing Council high-level debate on “The Role of UNDP  in the 19908”, and
of similar reviews by other governing bodier such a8 that already undertaken by the
UNICEF Executive Board in April 1989, as well us the outcome of the triennial
comprehensive policy review, It could be completed in the first half of 1990.
This would ensure  that the rerults of the Special Seeeion, and the outcome of
reviews by other governing bodies, could be fully integrated into the exercise.
This is particularly important since there id considerable variation in the work
undertaken to date within organizations.

62. In view of the re6pOnSibility of the Director-General for Development and
International Economic Co-operation to providu effective leaderghip  and
co-ordination to the United Nation8 system J:J the field of development, it is
suggested that these two pha808 be organized under hi8 overall auspices. However ,
given the extreme limitation8 on the re6ources  directly at his dispo6a1,  it would
be neceesary  to constitute an inter-organizational team, eponsored by interested
entitier, for the duration of the exercise. Recent experience with the secondment
CC staff from UNDP, the United Nation6 Population Fund (UNFPA)  and the Department
Of Technical CO-Operation for Development wr,ulJ.  8ugge8t that this line Of action iR
feasible, Such core staff would work under the leaderehip  of an independent
co-ordinator who would draw on the experience of international development
specialists and the eenior official8 of the United Nation6 system, probably by
organizing high-level advisory panels.

63. A third phaBe, which would benefit from mere  direct involvement of member
States, would focus on the implication8 for the United Nations development system
a6 a whole of the preceding substantive and process reviews. Incremental growth
and change in recent yaars, a8 presented and analysled in this report, hat; resulted
in a situation that 16 far different from that envisaged by the author6 of the
capacity etudy or the drafter6 of the conBenBu8. Orqanizations  have been
encouraged by circumetances, with the conrrent cf their governing bodies, to move
into area6 that inevitably involve duplication of effort and competition for scarce
re6ource8, The resulting etrains and teneione are increaeingly apparent. T h e
third phare  of the prospective study could provide the opportunity for Government8
to clarify their intention6 with respect to the United Nation6 development syetem,
and to introduce the necersary  mOdifiCatiOn6  required to meet new challenges.

/ l . .



A/44/324
E/1989/106
EWJliSh
Page 19

64. Although this could be achieved through existing intergovernmental processes,
it would be a complex and time-consuming operation. It would therefore be worth
exploring alternatives, including the establishment of an 46 working group
composed of representatives of the various governing bodies or an independent team
of experts interacting with and reporting to all the governing bodies. If  this
third phase were organised in the period from mid-1990 to mid-1991, it could
benefit from the preliminary review of key issues by individual governing bodies.

6 5 . In view of the importance that this study is now assuming in the analysis of
so many aspects of international development co-operation, Member States will
certaifily  wieh to review it  in deta i l , and provide specific guidance on its scope
and content and on the approach to be adopted.

B .  Qb&u&.iiQscti!zitti

6 6 . The General Assembly, in resolution 41/171,  paragraph 33, requested the
Director-General, in preparing his report for the next policy review, to provide a
general framework of broad objectives for operational activities for development
within the United Nations system, in accordance with General Assembly resolution
321197.

6 7 . The present chapter, prepared on the basis of the work of an independent
consultant, whose report is being made available as a technical paper, examines
experience to date with setting objectives for operational activities and
identifies some of the principles, and the constraints, involved. It constitutes
the first background element of the Director-General’s response to the General
Assembly’s request. It is envisaged that a second paper, bearing in mind the
discusston in the Economic und Social Council and reflecting work under way in the
Consultative Committee on Substantive Questions (Operational activities) on forward
objectives for operational activities, will be provided to the General Assembly at
its forty-fourth session.

68. No compendium exists of the objectives set by the intergovernmental fol’ums of
the United Nations system for its operational activitins for development over the
past 40 years. Nor is there a definition of what migh i: constitute objectives for
such activities, beyond the widest commonly accepted development goals.

6 9 . From the outset, it has been clear that operational activities are initiated
only at the request, and by the choice, of Governments. ft has followed that there
could not, and cannot, be specific substantive “objectives” to be applied in all
United Nations system operational activities in all developing countries.
Moreover, the system’s operational activities at country level have never
constituted autonomous proyrsmmes or projects1  they have been designed a:;
contributions to the development efforts of the recipient countries.

7 0 . At the same time, recipient countries have joined other Member States in
identifying development needs and priorities in United Nations global and regional
strategies, plans and programmes. The challenge in resolution 411171  is thus
twofold8

/ . . .
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(a) To arrcertain  the impact of global and regional strategies and goals for
dovelopment enunciated in United Nations forums on operational  activit ati, and vice
versa:

(b) To determine what objectives could be explicitly defined for operational
activities within overall United Nations strategies.

71. Operational activities began with the goals set out In the charters of the
relevant organisations of the new United Nations system. In building the machinery
for such activities, notably the launching of the Expanded Programme of Technical
Assistance in 1949, objectives concerned qualities of services rather than
development priorities. Some substantive goals were added, such YE assisting
programmes that should reach entire populations, but the principle of request and
choice by the recipient Government militated against substantive and uniform
goal-setting for the activities funded by the Expanded Programme and (after 1959)
the Special Fund. For the same reason their successor, UNDP,  has not been assigned
substantive priority development goals. Governments have concentrated on setting
what might be called capacity and competence objectives, with only permissive
substance. The latter can be seen in the decision of the UNDP Governing Council in
1975, in its New Dimension8 policy, to encourage the Programme to respond
favourably to requests for meeting the most urgent and critical needs of each
developing country, taking into account the importance of reaching the poorest and
most vulnerable sections of their societies and enhancing the quality of their life.

72, Organisations of the system with specific substantive or advocacy mandates,
and the World Bank, have been assigned priority development goals: but for
operational activities  the choice of the recipient Government remains paramount.
In this context, a historical disjuncture between the policies and procedures of
the Bretton  Woods institutions and those of the rest of the system should be
noted. The United Nations and specialised agencies were to help provide human and
physical foundations for investmerrt. The Bretton Woods institutions were to be
responsible for assisting the developing countries to obtain capital financing and
investment resources in accordance with the criteria of those institutions. The
Eailure of the proposal for- a Special United Nations Fund for Economic Development
for capital assistance reflected this disjuncture, which has persisted to the
present day,

73. The glo’jal goals in the United Nations development decades and international
development strategies, special-purpose decades, intergovernmental resolutions of
the United Nations and specialised agencies, and the world plans of action of
successive major United Nations conferences can, however, be considered as points
of reference for the substantive aspects of operational activities.

/ . . .
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2 .  w-setting

74. To an increasing extent after the early 19606, the operational activities of
the system have contributed to the setting of these global development goals,
through their capacity-building for research and analysis in developing countries
and by contributing advice and experience to the goal-elaborating process. The
technical papers elaborate on these contributions.

3. Impactin

75. It is less easy to identify, and certainly to quantify, the extent to which
the organizations engaged in such activities have implemented these global (and
regional) goals. A number of decades and world plans of action have, however, been
analysed in this respect.

76. At the development decade level, operational activities have been faced not
only with the prerogative of national choice but with many other constraining
factors, ranging from insufficient resources to the lack of tangibility at country
level of such broad aims and targets, and the volatility of the international
economic environment. None the less, organisations have drawn on decade goals for
special initiatives, as with the combined UNICEF-WHO programme for the Child
Survival and Development Revolution.

77. Some special-purpose decades and plans of action have lent themselves better
to implementation by operational activities, one of the more outsta*,1ding  examples
being the International Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade. Persistent
effort by an inter-agency steering committee, country-level effort by resident
co-ordinators and resident representatives to encourage the establishment of
national Decade committees and policies, and good collaboration with both bilateral
and non-governmental agencies have been features of this work. The effort to
mobilise contributions from the whole United Nations system for the United Nations
Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development, at country,
regional and international levels, is also yielding valuable lessons in the
implementation of a globally agreed plan.

4 .  s

70. The exhortations for support for world plans of action adopted by
international conferences have posed many problems. The goals and targets have
each assumed quantum increases in financial resources for the United Nations
multilateral machinery, yet their promulgation, mainly in the 19706, coincided with
a succession of world economic crises. The proliferation of new special-purpose
funds and agencies created to meet these goals made new demunds on the limited
reservoir of development financing. None the less, the evidence suggests that
organisations  engaged in operational activities have endeavoured to meet each fresh
challenge. As with the development decades, they have contributed to awareness and
raised the level of concern over a number of issues at the national, regional and
international levels. Organieational  constraints have, however, limited the impact

/ . . .
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of such efforts. These have included the continuing deficiencies in coherence and
co-ordination within the system at country and regional levels. In addition, a
recurring obstacle to the integration of new development thrusts into progrsmming
has been the system’s inability to provide for orientation, training and ongoing
refresher information to meet such new and usually systemic needs.

79. From the general conaideratior.8  noted above, several conclusions can be drawn:

(a) Governments have to date provided themselves with a broad range of goals,
which are reflected in the operational activities of the United Nati0r.s  system.
These activities contribute to and receive global goals and targets from the
General Assembly, special world conferences, and other intergovernmental forums of
the sys tern. Some organizations also have specific goals from their own governing
bodies. While it ia a responsibility of the United Nations system to encure that
information about global goals is available to national officials, the historical
centrepiece of grant-funded operational activities, UNDP, with its programme
approach to technical co-o:,eration  at country and r- agional  levels, has nit been
assigned substantive development  goals of its own.

(b) The sovereign prerogative of Governments of rec!.pient  countrie:;  to
fashion their own development goals, and in the process select from globnl ones,
moreover, applies to all organizations involved in operational activitie:; at the
country level. Furthermore, the strong thrust of recent General Assembly
resolutions is that national capacity must be established once and for all for
genuinely endccrenous  development planning, e*ternal resource co-ordination and
management. Logic would suggest that the stronger such capacity becomes, the more
capable - but also the more careful - each recipient Government is likely to be in
selecting tunong goals set at global levels, in the light of their relevance to the
country’s priority needs at a given time.

(cl In the light of the call made by the General Assembly fur a yeneral
framework of broad objectives, there is one basic issue: should operational
activities be assigned broad development goals apart from or additional to those
conveyed for overall implementation, subject to government choice, from development
decades, international strategies, global plans of action, and so on; or should
such broad objectives be those that will ensure that the operational activities of
the system contribute to the implementation of those aspects of global goals that
correspond to Governments ’ own development priorities7

5 .  The lo-u1 work o f  the svw

80. It is probably a sound generalization that most organizaticns of tho system
engaged in operational activities, including those with special marldates,  have
spent most of the past 40 years in long-hwl institutional and hu!nan
capacity-building and natural resource-harneasinq. Here, it is not so much
objectives th&L can change as levels next to work on, or programmatic adjustments
and techniques that can be improved for essentially the same goals set by the
manifest needs of each country.

/ . . .
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81. Historically, this long-haul and largely unglamorous  work, uniquely the charge
of the United Nations system, has meant that its operational activities have had to
be “spectrum-responsive”. ?he system is supposed to be intellectually and
technically equipped and organized, especially at country level, to be able to
respond across the full spectrum of development needs identified in each countryl
This has periodically given rise to frustration that the United Nations has to 60
everything and cannot concentrate, and be seen to be concentrating, on anything.
The same broad-spectrum work is increasingly cited as a particular difficulty in
seeking cohesive impact for the sake of development itself.

82. It is, however, at least as arguable that somewhere in the international
development commxnity  there must be the capacity at all times to fill the gaps in
development co-operation. Even more importantly, there must be the capacity to
help Governments ensure that the key development thrusts reflected in global goals
are adequately addressed across their sectoral boundaries, to guarantee
resource-sustainable and self-reliant devslopment. In short, it can be ;irgued  that
conceivably the most important global objectives that could be set for the
operational activities of the United Nations system would be to help ensure that
substantive global goals will work, sustainably, and not merely join the roll-call
of passing development enthusiasms. This would, of course, be fully in accordance
with the principles underlying resolution 32/197, It certainly does not imply
passivity in respect of participation, either in the setting of substantive global
development goals or in their implementation, Rather, it would imply thiit
(a) drawing upon global goals and a better synthesis of its own experience, the
system should - as an objective - be better geared to f’orecast what. new or
heightened needs will require special attention in a given period, and that (b) the
system's operational activities should - again, as an objective - be bett-er geared
to helping Governments ensure that such new priority interventions are better
supported in the work along the rest of the spectrum,

6. CaoacL!--aS\_.ac!!s?e.tiace  ob%?.cLiyles

nn. Regardless of the decisions of Governments on these questictns,  a number of key
capacity and competence objectives could well be set for the operational activities
of the system at this time:

(a) The paramount objective of this kind should be decisively to t11*1p ~lo:it!
the? gaps in the installed capacit.ies  of Governments of development count.r..iPs
themselves to design on an interclisriplinary  basis and effectively to mallagr t.heit
nat.ional development programmes, and t-o co-ordinate and integrate int-o tl1ei.r
national programmes all external assistance. This could constitute a major
objective for the year 2000, enabling the General Assembly in that year 1:o confirm
t-hat there is finally no need to repeat this long-standing goal for the ;;ystem.

(b) The United Nations system should make itself the principal resource to
sift, assemble and transmit to the international development community the
accumulated wisdom, advice and cautions about development models and techniqucu of
the past 40 years. The syst.em  should have the objective of becoming i3n
international analytical repository and clearing-house for research and I!valuat.ion

: . . .
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in all fields of economic and social development, to minimise repetitions of the
costly errors in design and implementation that have affected the achievement of
global development  goals to date. No such globally organizp  ‘, h’gh-quality
resource and ongoing flow of information to the development comm  ::i+.y exists at
present.

(c) The operational activities of the system should be complemented by
high-quality research and analysis aimed at formulating concrete recommendations on
how LO ensure more truly sustainable development interventions in the 1990s - in
the use of domestic and external financial resources, in assuring adequate national
human resources for such sustainability, and in building natural resource
managemont and conservation into all interventions.

(d) To ensure that the system's operational activities are in an optimal
position to help implement global goals an4 themselves make best use of Ruth
analysis, there should be a major and early improvement in the selection, briefing,
orientation and refresher training of the development staff of the system. The
recurring proposal for a system-wido staff college, as reviewed by the United
Nations Institute for Training and Research (UNITAR) should be implemented in a
c o s t - e f f e c t i v e  *day* usi1.g  existing teaching and treininq  institutions.

(e) Work should now proceed, according to the basic features of General
Assembly resolution 32/197, to bring to the system's research and operational
activities greater coherence, flexibility of response, intellectual and policy
leadership and capacity for interdisciplinary advice, New links are qeeded  between
the normative research and analytical capacities, and the operational resources of
the system, between and within orqanizations as necessary. The machinery at the
regional level should be reviewed for the same purposes. At the country level,
project management should be made leas bureaucratic. Also, through new forms of
inter-agency co-operation, teams of United Nations system interdisciplinary
advisers, under the leadership of resident co-ordinators, should be helpod to focus
on providing Governments with technical advice corresponding to their major
development needs.

(a) Self - re l iance  m&tv-hui.&Ug

84. Self-reliance, in terms of the capacity to take the lead in meeting the tasks
and challenges of development, to master social and economic processes, CO
establish and analyse policy options, is the very essence of all development
co-operation work that seeks to avoid self-perpetuation. This idea was rtnunciated
at the origina  of development assistance; it figures among the basic principles set
out by the founders of the United NatiOnG  systerr.,

/ I . .
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85. It is reaffirmed in the report on the strengthening of government capacities
prepared by UNDP on behalf of the Director-General for Development and
International Economic Co-operation pursuant to paragraph 12 of resolution 421196,
and is being made available as technical paper 2 in connection with the prezent
report. That report demonstrates that, despite several decades of development
co-operation, there is still need for renewed commitment on the part of the various
partners to act decisively upon identified constraints in order to achieve lasting
progress in this area.

86. To some observers it would indeed seem that self-reliance through national
capacity-bullding has not received the unequivocal support that it requires. There
still appear to be institutional obstacles to applying alternatives to the
unsatisfactory, of tsn ineffective, sometimes ,.lternalistic  approaches adopted over
the past quarter of a century.

87. At the same time, where success has been obtained, it has contributad to
governments’ ability to deal with the far more complex current socio-economic
realities of the developing world, and its more clearly focused and sophisticated
needs.

88. The challenge now is to multiply and accelerate past achievements. This can
be achieved through a dual approach. On the one hand, basic management capacities
can be strengthened by adopting long-term policies aimed at consolidating
institutions within a country, by providing quality training to strengthnn the
human resource base and by introducing or developing appropriate technological
innovations and methodologies.

89. On the other hand, the United Nations system can adapt its own development
assistance processes in order to enlarge participation by national institutions
through a series of measures. This also requires capacity-building, for the
definition of development strategies and related sectoral  and thematic policies,
for decision-making in programmes and resource allocation, for the integration of
external assistance  into the overall national development context, for the
establishment of evaluation mechanisms and for the formulation and execution of
projects,

90. Orqanizations of the United Nations system have reaffirmed their commitment to
the principle of assisting Governments to exercise their inalienable sovcreiqnty
over their own development efforts, by reinforcing their technical and mnnagerial
capacity. In so doing, they have stressed the fact that the primary role of the
United Nations development system in the next decade will continue to be the
strengthening of capacities to define, plan and manage development actions in their
entiretyl  to establish, consolidate and sustain the institutions that guilrantse
continuity of action crnd policy: and to augment the knowledge base of thn personnel
involved through training. Reducing dependence on external aid for non-:;ubstantive
inputs is a basic requirement for effective development effort.

/ . .
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91. In view of the long-standing commitment of United Nations legislative bodies
and organizations of the system to national capacity-building as the ultimate
purpose of development co-operation, we must ask ourselves what remains to be done
to achieve this goalr what improvements in strategies are required, what means
needed, what tools or modalities can be used to implement these ztrategioe more
affectively? With variations due mainly to the sectoral responsibilities  and
mandates of organisations, there would also appoar to be a broad agreement on the
means to be employed in order to reach the stated goal.

92. It is generally recognized  that the United Nations system could contribute to
more effective capacity-building if funding were more realistic  and sustriined,  and
if priority attention were paid to long-term objectives rather than short-term
inputs. This would facilitate internalization of the process, and ensure that
valuable achievements in building up infrastructure in many countries arc
complemented by a corresponding improvement in capacities to modify these
structures in order to meet changing needs.

93. As suggested in General Assembly resolution 421196, at the centre of
capacity-building activities would be programmes designed to enable developing
countries better to manage their development process. Governments requesting  such
programmes should continue to be assisted not only in co-ordinating international
co-operation, but in the management of their overall development process, as
defined by them. It is recognised that the entire range of issues cannot be
addressed at once. There needs to be a focus on areas where a combination of
short-term improvements and sustainable longer-term gains can be achieved. A
logical system -wide policy option would be to combine a comprehensive approach to
the programming of technical co-operation with the incorporation of more limited
objective6 into specific programmes for the strengthening of capacities r;tep  by
step, sector by sector. Particular attention would be paid to:

(a) Macro-economic planning, analysis and socio-economic policy formulation,
where the presentation of technical options is implicit in the preparation of
substantively linked strategies, policies and evaluation. This would involve the
best use of existing capacities both within government and in the society at large:

(b) Co-ordination of technical assistance, where appropriate, under the
overall leadership of a single entity, promoting complementarity  and avoiding
overlapping and inefficient competition between various sources of supply;

(c) Integration of the results of nationally managed monitoring anIl
evaluation systems into the design and implementation of programmes, facilitating
measurement of impact and identification of required corrective measures;

(d) Programme implementation, which requires realism in formulation, a more
systematic review of managerial requirements, and the incorporation of
specifications to enhance management capabilitier , wherever performance is likely
to be constrained by institutional and manageriai factors.
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03) QvataLLnpprpaEb for U&ted Nationr
94. The overall approach adopted for system support for national capacity-building
would be as dsmtiribed  below.

95. First, to help define policiec and ztrategier by evaluating the impact of
current asziatance and aezeseing  and analyzing the major remaining needs. The
resulting programme8, developed by Governments with appropriate support provided on
a co-ordinated soctoral  or thematic baeiz, would facilitate the identification of
necessary actions in a rational manner. An important element in the process could
be the generalisation of needs asrerament  exsrcieer  to all appropriate priority
areas. To ensure  coherence in theso endeavours , more co-ordinated action is
required, with fulier involvement  of the Government and of the technical partners
within the ryetern, Evaluation processes  are alzo an ezeential  component of
planning, allowing for the necessary feedback to facilitate corrective measures and
even, when required, the reorientation of basic strategies. Evaluation mechanisms
should be built into national management systems in a eystematic  fashion.

96. Second, to strengthen those national inztitutions  which provide a guarantee of
continuity, remaining when the initial actors change and adapting as the country
evolves. Helping to create institutions is a capital investment for development in
all economic and social sectors. Strong cost-effective institutions command
respect. Capable institutions should be made more capable. Weak institutions
should either be made viable or phased out.

97. There is a direct link between such institution-building and the adjustment
and reform processes presently being adopted in many parts of the developing world
to deal with economic crises and lay the foundation for a return to growth and
development. Special measures  are needed throughout periods of adjustment to
preserve the capacities of those institutions which are essential to the
achievement of long-term development goals. Unless this is done and the means
provided to gerisrate additional capacities, the value of much of the national
effort and development assistance already provided would be lost.

90. Third, to suppurt the personnel within the institutions in the search for the
increased knowledge and improved quality that wi3.1 establish their credibility with
those they serve, thus ensuring the necessary support and participation of all
concerned. Direct technical advice and training continue to be useful elements in
the task of ensuring that the institutions have personnel available who have the
ability and the will to continue to build.

99. Education holds the key to developmental success. Transmission of development
knowledge and skills can be achieved in many ways. Efficient information exchange
is an essential elrment, and is directly linked to the quality of the service
provided. Learning by doing, through twinning of national and external
institutions and apecialistr, is one other practical way of acquiring skills
rapidly. Concentrating on management techniques would help to correct one of the
basic weaknesrer  of development actions in the past. Theoe  and other ways of
increasing the transfer of knowledge are an investment in the future.

/ . . I
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100, Fourth, to facilitate accezz to appropriate technology for qualified perzonnel
and institutions in order to increase  the zpeed, efficiency and precision of their
actionr, drawing, as appropriate, on improved management and information Bystems,
together with appropriate logistics support.

101. Although the above analysis haz concentrated on overall capacities to manage
and co-ordinate development programmes, capacity-building must be a far broader
process. It needs to characterice development work in all sectors and at all
levels of economic and social organization, The general principles outlined above
apply equally to the work of the rpecialized  funds and agencies in their respective
splrerer  of competence. Indeed, it has often been at the sectoral  or the local
level where the identification of immediately implementable measures has been most
effective and where, thanks to proximity to users and beneficiaries, suutainability
has been achieved, Further analysis of co-operation in eectoral and local
capacity-building is envisaged in the context of the Consultative Committee on
Substantive Questions (Operational activities), on the basis of inputs already
provided by individual organizatione. Conclusions will be made available to Member
States.

102. One area requiring specific action is capacity-building for social
development. If social programmes rarely receive priority in investment resource
allocations and the dezign of adjustment programmesr this is partly a reflection of
the generally limited capacity of many of the national and, even more strikingly,
the provincial and local authorities, who bear much of the responsibility for their
implementation. In many countries, these difficulties are compounded by the
relative wenknesa  of social ministries in terms of policy formulation, planning
investment programmes, co-ordination and evaluation. The need to strengthen
capacities to design proposals for health and education that take account not only
of technical requirements but also of overall budgetary constraints,
cost-effectiveness and adaptation to varied local conditions, is a key element now
receiving priority attention in the support provided to Governments by WHO and
UNESCO,

‘103. The strengthening of the capacities of national administrations, particularly
in these areas, needa to be accompanied by equally effective action in support of
the local and village communities that are most directly involved in
implementation. Techniques for social mobilization through the utilisation of
development support communication have received special attention in recent years,
especially from the so-called advocacy organisations ouch as UNICEF and UNFPA, but
also in grass-roots development initiatives launched with support from UNDP and
with the involvement of epecialized  agencies and, more recently, in collaboration
with the non-governmental organimatione. Village capacity for maintaining
inveotment  in zocial infrastructure and various rchemer  to mobilise self-financing,
for example through village asrociationz,  have also received attention. However,
much more needs to be done to provide local communitier  with access to the
techniques required by the more participatory approaches to development that are
increasingly being adopted.
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104. Resource management of any type require6 method and application. The
provision of methodologies must be a part of any institution-building or training
package. Appropriate methodologies should therefore be introduced, adapted, err
wherever possible, developed, with full participation of national personnel as a
means of increasing efficiency in the management of development input6 and in the
selection and application of the most effective technologies,.

105. Additional efforts are now required to consolidate gains achieved to ensure
permanency of development, through the provision of relevant, action-related
quality training, and with increasing support given to building and protecting
national institutions, which are essential to lasting development.

(h) Tima
106. Time frames may have to be re-examined in order to introduce more realism in
programme  objectives and to ensure lasting success. Sustainable efforts aimed at
profound change require patience, perseverance and vision. By strengthening
institutions, quality of training, pertinence of technology and the development of
appropriate methodologies, such longer-term efforts can be incorporated into the
overall development process.

(i) Quslitvof
107. In all of these capacity-building activities, a better quality of service is
now expected by Governments. Transfer of expertise still occurs principally
through the advisors or trainers, who must be of a consistently high zslibre.  In
view of growing concern in recent year6 over the quality of technical co-operation
personnel, it is urgent that ways and means be found to attract consultants with
the qualifications and degree of specialisation needed to meet the complex
requirements of the next decade. This will involve improved identification and
provision of state-of-the-art technical backstoppingt  and measure6 to retain the
best qualified, including increased professionalism, appropriate terms of service,
remuneration, and in-service training of both national and international experts.

108. Within the United Nation6 system, the specialised agencies continue to be the
focus for ensuring that such high-level technical resources are mobilized,  that
they are provided with adequate support, that they draw on accumulated experience
and the results of analytical and research work, and that they meet international
standards, Many of these organixations have, however, faced increasingly severe
pressures on their limited resources, resulting from a combination of rsductions
of regular budgets, restrictions on the use of assessed funds for technical
co-operation purposes, and steadily declining income from project execution as
alternative modalities are more widely adopted, In order to enable the opecialized
agencies to continue to contribute their unique assets to the development process,
in addition to the reinterpretation of traditional relatiOn$hipS in programme and
project implementation referred to in chapter 1, it  wil l  be necessary for  the
governing bodies of the organieatione concerned to review current policies,
procedures and funding arrangements.

/ . . .
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( j) Uvolvgmgat i n  s or--

109. As suggested above, one of the most tangible means of reaching thesct goals of
self-reliance is to explore in a more systematic manner the 6cope  for full national
involvement in programmes and projects. It is mainly through active participation
that one masters a given field or issue. Direct involvement in all  step6 of 6
programme, from identification to evaluation, is the only significant way of
fostering responsibility, It is through the daily management of executive details
that one really cornea to grips with the reality of dovelctiment  situation6 and
iSSU66, and that one begins to seek out durable solutions. Full government
responsibility for programme and project execution must bacome  the paramf~unt
objective,

110. The national execution of projects assisted by the United Nations system was a
cardinal feature of the new dimensions in technical co-operation adopted in 1975.
It represented a change from the trad!tional perception of a United Nations project
to which the Government provided counterpart resources, to the concept that all
development activities are or should be government progr6mmesr  SUppOrted  by the
United Nation6 system with counterpart contributions. All projects assirlted by WFP
and UNICEF, and most assisted by UNFPA, have long been executed by Governments;
project6 financed from loans from the World Bank, the regional development banks
and IFAD, including those rel&ting to technical co-operation, are the
responsibility of the borrower; most bilateral aid progr6mmes  follow the Same
approach. That approach ha6 also characterised  many of the technical co-operation
programmes funded from the regular budgets of the specialized  agencies, For
example, for WHO and the International Atomic Energy Agenq*  (IAEA), which directly
Fund almost all of their technical co-operation input, it has long been II basic
principle) for UNESCO, it applies to the participation programmel

111. As the Director-General noted in paragraph 81 of his first rsport for a
comprehensive policy review in 1980 (A/35/224, annex), “a progressive, and
relatively rapid, assumption by Government6 of the responsibility for exficuting
projects supported by the United Nations system would help to develop tht!
Governments ’ own managerial capabilities and the attainment of eelf-relinnce.  . . .
Further modifications may need to be made to the policies and procedure6 for
project implementation to establish and reflect the Governments’ lead role in
projects aSSiSted by the United Nations system. Training may need to be offerecl t.o
nationals of developing countries in order to enable them to assume the ildditionul
responsibilities envisaged in a progressive shift towards government ex6c:utiori  snd
management, . . . A move towards government execution would in addition holp to
reduce the United Nations system’s adminiStrative  burden6 and would turn the
specialised  agencies’ manpower and capacity toward6 their true vocation: technical
advice, technical monitoring and global analytical and policy functiono.”

112. Almost 10 years have passed since the case for greater government execution RS
a means of achieving the very purpose of technical co-operation was put forward .in
a  compreheneive  p o l i c y  reviow. Progress since then has been relatively  :;low.
Despite the broad acceptance of the objective and principles underlying rlovarnment
execution, which fully juetif ies its widespread adoptioil,  major difficulties have
been encountered in its application. Nevort.helese,  there is n growing rc!alization
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that, as a major contribution to self-reliance, and as a means of enhancing the
impact and the sustainability of programmes and projects, national execution should
be seen not only as a useful alternative to traditional implementation modalities
but as the norm to be achieved over time for all development activities.

113. A frank assessment of the problems involved, such as that provided in the
review of experience with government execution over the past decade, undertaken by
UNDP in 1987 and as proposed by the Consultative Committee on Substantive Questions
(Operational activities) in its work programme for 1989/1990,  is essential if

realistic lessons are to be learned and applied. Concern has been exprensed, for
example, over the major delays in financial and technical reporting on
government-executed projects, and over the increased burden falling on country
offices, particularly those of UNDP. Concern has also been expressed over the
reduction of the technical content of programmes, particularly in terms of access
to relevant development experience in other countries, and over recourse to
management services to implement components of government-executed projects, in a
necessary attempt to overcome the lack of procedural flexibility that often
characterises national at least as much as traditional international approaches.

114. One element that does not seem to have been widely tested ‘20 date, but that
could represent a major contribution to the efficient management of development
co-operation, as well as establishing a model that might be applied by bilateral
partners, is the adaptation of administrative and financial procedures to the
tradition6 and processes of the host country. This is further examined .in
section III D, but the essential approach would be as outlined belowr

(a) Adopting as the basis for government execution the administrative and
financial procedures of the host institution (with appropriate negotiated
improveme:nts  to meet the standards set by the United Nations organizations  to
Fulfil accountability requirements);

(b) Providing technical advice to ensure that these procedures offer .,ational
institutions the required flexibility for efficient mobilization of external
assistance;

(c) Identifying (and, where necessary, strengthening through technical
co-operation and advisory services) autonomous national capacity fog auditing
development operations and, more specifically, the management. of external
assistance input;

(d) External auditing on behalf of the United Nations orqanization:;  of the
auditors and their audits (the latter on a sample basis).

115. A second element, which has received increasing attention and support in
recent months, is the progressive transfer of responsibilities for the mobilizstion
and management of external inputs in the course of project execution. The

/ . . *
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criterion that the country concerned could use in deciding the degree of
responsibility to be assumed by the national implementing unit would be its
capacity to manage external input. A joint review of such capacity with funding
and technical organixations should result in the design of a project management
framework that would enable each partner to contribute most effectively to
implementation.

116. In some cases, this would involve responsibility for all external input being
assumed by the external executing agency at the outset: in most, it would involve a
mix of responsibilities, with executing agencies implementing directly those
activities for which the required technical and managerial capacity does not yet
exist within the national institutions. In other cases, the national institution
would assume full responsibility from the outset. In all cases, a plan would be
required to ensure that, through recruitment, formal and on-the-job training and
improvements in procedures, lasting capacity is built up to enable responsibility
to be transferred and fully assumed.

(m) Con inu)q

117. A third element, which requires further review in an overall redefinition of
traditional roles, is the need to ensure continue3 access to technical information,
advice and backstopping. Government execution should not lead to the reduction of
technical links with the specialized  agencies and bodies of the United Nations
system. On the contrary, the emergence of stronger, better qualified national
institutions should provide a basis for strengthening technical exchanges. There
is an urgent need to find mechanisms to ensure that this is the case - for example
through the more widespread use of co-operating agency arrangements, or alternative
means of funding required technical input at all stages in the programme and
project cycle.

118. If these three elements are applied, the effective transfer of
responsibilities for the management of external inputs in the course of project
execution would be facilitated, with the role of the agencies as technical partners
evolving over time from the management of input to the provision of advice and
backstopping for actions undertaken by the developing countries themselves.

119. The build-up of trained manpower and emergence of stronger institutions will
also provide an increasingly solid base for technical co-operation among developing
countries. To the extent possible, the strengthening of national capacities should
also take account of subregional and regional requirements, should involve the
examination of technical co-operation possibilities among developing countries, and
should seek to involve all possible partners within the country, includinq
non-governmental and private sector participants.

/ . . .
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2. Technical co-ooeration among developing countries

(a) Backaround

120. In resolution 43/199, paragraph 9, the General Assembly stressed that
technical co-operation among developing countries should become a widely used
modality for development co-operation within the United Nations system, and
requested the Director-General for Development and International Economic
Co-operation to propose measures to achieve this objective. The previous year, ,in
paragraph 35 of resolution 421196, the Assembly had requested UNDP to provide
information to its field offices on programmes promoting or facilitating such
co-operation offered by various developing countries.

121. These requests reflected a growing concern that the rapidly evolving technical
capacities of ,the developing countries were not being fully taken into account in
the implementation of operational activities. They underlined the magnitude of the
effort still required if key provisions of the Buenos Aires Plan of Action for
Promoting and Implementing Technical Co-operation among Developing Countries, 21
adopted in 1978, are to be adequately addressed. The section of the Plan of Action
dealing with action at the global level began with the statement "The entire United
Nations development system must be permeated by the spirit of i"CDC and all its
orqanizations should play a prominent role as promoters and catalysts of
TCDC ..:'. s/

122. It was recognized that this would involve sustained interest and effort by
governing bodies to mobilize their organizations, as well as action by secretariats
to re-orient internal policies and procedures in order to integrate technical
co-operation among developing countries in their programmes of work. The UNDP
network was singled out on account of the principal responsibilities entrusted to
it under the Buenos Aires Plan of Action and the scope offered by its central
funding and co-ordinating role for technical co-operation within the United Nations
system.

(b) Obstacles

123. The drafters of the Buenos Aires Plan of Action were aware of a cluster of
closely linked obstacles to the realization of its goals. Many of them remain over
a decade later, despite the progress made in recent years under the overall
guidance of the High-Level Committee on the Review of Technical Co-operation among
Developing Countries and the supportive role of the UNDP Special Unit for Technical
Co-operation among Developing Countries.

124. These obstacles are worth recalling. They include the following:

(a) Attitudinal barriers: Because of historical links, there was, and still
is, an ingrained tendency throughout the official international development
community - multilateral, bilateral and recipient - to assume that all sources of
valuable technical assistance are from the industrialized North. This in itself
has tended to obscure the need for countries to diversify their intellectual and
technical sources. Compounding these problems was the widespread misinterpretation
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of technical co-operation  among developing countries in equating it with the use,
as uuch,  of project experts from other developing countries or organising
inter-country programmes, projects and regional technical meetings and seminars
along traditional lines, Similar confusion also characterised the relationship
between economic and technical co-operation among developing countries, with the
result that technical co-operation, a supportive inutrument  for economic
co-operation, was ntrglected.

(b) m no--a To the extent that decisions and
actions by development co-operation managers are shaped or influenced by the
programming policies and project formulation and financing procedures under which
they operate, policies and procedures designed to mobilise technical assistance
along trsditivnal lines are unlikely to be adapted to the promotion of genuine
techniques end modalities of technical co-operation among developing countries.
Changes are necessary to create a favourable environment within which development
practitioners can apply initiative and imagination.

(Cl ~efi W refi~a The lack of
information on the technical capacitirs, mechanisms and resources for technical
co-operation among developing countries, and on the positive results achieved by
developing countries through the sharing of experi, rices and expertise, WAS
reflecfed in almost every recommendation of the Buenos Aires Plan of Action]
indeed, in a very real sense, the entire Plan depended upon opening up and
sustaining, on an ttver-increasing scale, an adequate flow of information.

125. The interrelation among these factors is evident. The use of technics1
co-operation among developing countries will not be considered by managers of
development co-operation unless uhey are aware of the experience and expertise
availeble in other developing countries; the risk cf being second best will limit
recourse to such co-operation unless information includes an assessment of quality,
including, if possible, the actual past performance of potential partner
institutions.  Similarly, a breakthrough in the use of technical co-operation among
developing countries  is unlikely un?.ess positive results are fully reported
throughout ,he development communl  ty , together with a frank assessment of quality
and impact.

126. It is against this background that the progress achieved in recent years and
the remaining obstacles requiring further action can be exam’ned.

127. In the Immediate aftermath of the Buenos Aires Conference, there were cells
for intensive training of technical co-operation  staff, both within the United
Nations system and at the national level, The effectiveness of intenfiivs training
efforts in raising awareness of the scope for action in areas requiring special
attention has been demonstrated in recent work on, for example, women in
development (regional seminars and workshops organised by the Joint Consultative
Group on Policy), the environment, the role of the entrepreneurial sector and
non-governmental organisations (training resources at nations.1 and subregional
levels) . The lack of such action on other important initiatives introduced at an
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earlier date by Member State6 through the United Nations system, including
technical co-operation among developing countries - or indeed proqramminq - has
certainly contributed to the limited progress in these area8.

128. It is the intention of the Special Unit for Technical Co-operation among
Developing Countries to step up its orientation and training activities in 1989.
The importance of this long overdue initiative cannot be too highly strensed.  If
these activities are regenerated and developed on sound, practical lines, and
applied systematically within developing country Governments and the per6onnel of
funding and technical bodies, they could lead to a major bretikthrough  in terms of
perception, knowledge and *ocedurss. Among other things, it w\)uld help to
overcome the confusion between the procurement  of services and goods in developing
countries and technical co-operation among developing countries as defined at the
Buenos Aires Conference, in which the co-operating developing countries hear
primary responsibility for the funding and the management of activities.

129. While policies and procedures have been refined in various organizations, much
remains to be done. Despite the significant progress made, as the result of
initiatives taken by the Special Unit for Technical Co-operation among Developing
Countries in recent years, such co-operation ha6 largely remained outside the
mainstream of United Nations system technical co-operation. It ha6 been seen a6 a
marginal addition rather than as a central modality. Nevertheless, the work
launched does constitute a so\*  ,d and necessary platform for further action; it has
already demonstrated the scope for this kind of co-operation. While the modality
has continuously proved its cost-effectiveness, perhaps its most important feeture
has been its appropriateness in making available relevant experience and skills
from relatively similar socio-economic circumstances.

( i) Inter-corantry_graaramming  exercbii

130. The inter-country programming exercises undertaken by developing countries
with the support of the Special Unit for Technical Co-operation among Developing
Countries have formed the nucleus of the above work. The aim has been to identify
develoging country capacities and match them with the needs of a number of other
developing countries, It 16 estimated that the large-scale programming c?xerciseG
organised to date have resulted in the identification of about 1,500 pro,iects
involving 87 developing countries. Of these, a significant proportion hnve become
operational, Further analysis could usefully be undertaken of the mechanisms
utilized for implementation, of the quality ok tnb services provided and of the
impact anu follow-up to initial consultant missions and Study-tOUr6. This would
provide 3 concrete input for training programmes and halp to identif:r  remaining
ob6tacles, incl (din% procedures, requiring action by organizations.

131. It has been reported by the resident co-ordinators that some countries could
not follow up on the agreements reached at the inter-country programming exercises
becsuae of budgetary conetraints  ond difficulties in meeting the local cf)st6. This
w86 especially true for countries that were undergoing structural adjustment
programmes. On the other hand, for those countries which had the required
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implementation capacity, the agreed projects have demonstrated their potential
multiplirr  effect in Opening up economic link6 betworn  th? countries. Ssveral
consultancles  for feasibility and pre-fc36ibility  etudie6 have been followed, with
actual contract6 being awarded for the con6truction,  for example, of a
ship-break&ng  facility, shipyards, and textile and fertilizer  manufacturing
fscilities,

132. The Special Unit for Technical Co-operation among Developing Countries is
making effort0 to intenrify thi6 kind of activity and to improve the proqramming
process. Among the interesting recent initiatives have been the concentration of
such exercises on specific 6eCtOrS  - induetry in Pakirtan,  aquaculture in Latin
America (with the involvement of the Inter-American Development Bank, FA0 and
AQUILA), tho maritime sector with the co-operation of the International Maritime
Organization, and food and agriculture in the Philippine6. Another approach
currently being explored in a number of countrier is a needs-focused proqramming
exerci6e, identifying those  epecific  requirement6 for which technical co-operation
among developing countries ha6 technical and fintancial advantages. In all  these
exercise6, relevant specialized  agencies are involved in assisting GOVerment6  in
formulating project proposale.

133. Among the leeaons that can be drawn from experience w/lth this approach to the
promotion of technical co-operation euzong  developing countries is the need for
epecific capacities for identification and implementation within developing country
administration6 and institutions, Many countries have well-established lltructures
to promote bilateral co-operation among developing countries. They include, among
others, Argentina, Brazil, China, Cuba, India, IndOne6ia,  Malaysia, the Democratic
People’6 Republic of Korea, Pakistan, the Philippines, the Republic of Klrrea  and
Tunisia. Such countries are better placed to parLicipate in the process.
Capacities rre also  required in partner countries-to receive and utilize inputs
effectively. respite the widely recognised value of such exchange, organizational
weaknesses  probably have been and still remain a major obstacle to these exchanges
among developing countries.

134. These programminq exercises have been financed to date from the Special
Programme Resources of UNDP, under which an expenditure of $6.6 million has been
apprlved for the promotion of technical co-operation among developing countries in
the fourth cycle (1987-1991). This is a negligible amount compared to the
resource6 available annually for technical co-operation through the national
indicative planning figure. For the biennium 1987-1988, only some $US 6.5 million
(or 0.6 per cent of total re6o~~rces  available under national allocation) was
utilized for such activities, mainly through the 31 so-called umbrella projects,
executed by GOVerMlent6  or by the Office of Project Services, These re6r)urces  are
mainly intended to cover foreign exchange costs. Here ,  too, an analysis of results
achieved in term6 of stretching limited re6cturce6  would provide a useful ba6i6 for
consiovration of such scheme6 by other countries.

135, Ths vary 6uccess  of programming oxercirer  for technical co-operation among
developing coLntrie6, and the allocation of rprcial drawiny right (SDRe)  and
national indicative planning figure6 (IPFr)  for action-oriented technical
co-operation among developing countries, serves to underline the magnitude of the

/ . . 1
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challenge, This challenge remains * the integration of this kind of CO-‘JperatiOn
as a cost-effective and technically sound modality to be drawn upon far more widely
in the implementation of programmes and projects undertaken through the JJnited
N a t i o n s  cyotem. Many opportunities have been identifiedr  experience has yielded
useful lossons.

136. One of the moat promising means of promoting technical co-operation among
developing countries has been direct exchange between institutions through
networking. This has taken several forms. National resource allocations have been
devoted to the strengthening of capacities of technically qualified institutions to
meet the requirements of other countries. This has been the case, for example,
with aquaculture centres, primary health care systems, acupuncture training
institutions and small-scale hydraulic project6 in China. Unde. many such schemes,
especially in Asia, technical capacities have been strengthened in areas of
interest to other countries, language facilities extended and diversified
pedagogical methods introduced. Similar work has been undertaken, with IJNFPA
support, in the field of population, particularly in developing regional capacities
in the area of census taking, demographic analysis and biomedical fer:ility-related
research.

137. In regional programmes oE UNDP, the approach has been taken a step further
with the establishment of lasting collaborative arrangements among technical
institutions in several countries, The aim is to achieve self-sufficient
co-operative organisational arrangements between designated national institutions
in a particu’,ar development sector. These are designed to provide for a sharing of
experience, expertise, knowledge and resources in order to carry out joint
programmds  of information exchange, research, training and consultancy services on
a cost-effective basis .

138. At the country level, technical co-operation among developing countries has
been used by nost agencies at one time or another. It has been used frequently,
with successEul  results, through twinning arrangements between institutions of
developing :ountries. This formula has been recommended by several resident
co-ordinators as a basis for broader application of technical co-operation among
developing countries in the execution of projects; it reduces dependence on the
availability of individual experts and consultants and I loadens the supply base of
inputs.

139. Effective promotion of teehnical co-operation among developing countries at
the national level will depend upon its permeation of the project identification,
formulation and appraisal process. Current procedures are hardly conducive to a
positive search for contributions from other developin  countries. Thert?  i s
considerable scope for more systematic screening of project proposals in terms of
their potential for technical co-operation among devsloping countries, with
reciprocal obligations on each partner - on Governments, to accept, and indeed
encourage, the presentation of alternatives to traditional forms of technical

/ . 1 .
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co-operation; on thr specialized agencies, to examine  the modality from tire
technical point of view for all projects; on the UNDP and other funding
orgaziizationz, at country level and at headquarters, to monitor the revir~w Process,
integrate information from central data banks, and advise developing countries of
opportunities for co-operation among thorn,

140. Procedures throughout the programme and project cycle should be rev.iewed  to
ensure that tnis modality is taken into full consideration, that obstacles to its
utilization  are removed, and that specific measures are frltroduced  to redress the
current imbalance through positive action,

141.. Within UNDP headquarters, such concerns could be integrated more fully into
the various policy review and appraisal mechanisms. Direct involvement of the
Special Unit for Technical Co-operation among Developing Countries would provide an
opportunity to explore possibilities more systematically at the early stage of
project design.

142. The single most crucial need, however, is for it to become standard practice
for programme staff of the United Nations system to search for and identify
possibilities of using this kind of co-operation for new activities, well before
projects reach appraisal or approval machinery, instead of relying on post-Eacto
checklists to integrate such activities. The separation of the project
identification from the detailed formulation phase should help in this regard.  The
focal points in other funding organizations for technical co-operation among
developing countries could play a similar role at these crucial  early stages.

143. In the specialized agencies, project designers and consultants on formulation
missions need to be fully briefed on what technical co-operation among cloveloping
countries can achieve, and to be provided with relevant material on capacities and
successful work being undertaken in other developing countries. Consultants
engaged in technical review of preliminary proposals should be similarly orierlted
and equipped. The wealth of experience available within the agencies, combined
with access to the Technical Co-operation among Developing Countries Information
Referral System, makes such permeation entirely feasible, and should provide the
basis for a major contribution by the agencies to greater recognition and use of
developing country capacities.

144. As mentioned above, and as suggested by resolution 421196, the key to
substantial and durable progress is information. Bringing together technicians and
aid co-ordinators in the programming exercises has achieved signiEicant  results.
But there are other forms of information that exist and can be use.3 Ear more
s y s t e m a t i c a l l y .

145. These include, as mentioned above, the Information Referral System managed by
the Special Unit for Technical Co-operation emong  Developing Countries. This
computerized data bank was initially built in 1977 around UNDP-financed  projects
that had resulted in the establishment of viable institutions. To this was added
information from sectoral  rosters, especially those of the specialized agencies.
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Quet; tionnairc ; were then sent to the Qovcrnments  of developing countries, togethar
with information from the roster for revlr)w. Many institution a were added as a
results some were deferred r ince they did riot yet meet all the criteria of
technical and in?+ ‘tutional  quality and availability to participate  in such
co-operation.

146. This information was made available to Government6  (central co-ordinating
bodies, the focal point for technical co..opsration  among developing countries;
sectoral  ministries, l isted institutions), country offices and the specinlized
agencies,

147. In 1983 the accumulated information was recorded in a computerieed {late base.
Detailed information on some 4,000 registered institutions is now availci))leq The
Special Unit for Technical Co-operation among Developing Countries updated its
lnformation base in 198811989. It contains information on education, triiining,
research and technological and consultancy services, and covers institutions from
the public, parastatal and privata sectors. Information is provided on the fields
OC specialisation, facil ities available,  staff  resourcehI the origins and evolution
oE the institutions, their financial resources, and thtiir experience in development
work both nationally and in other countries.

148. Information on manufacturing capacity is not included in the Information
Referral System data bank - it is shared with the Inter-Agency Procurement Services
Unit as an input to the latter’s work on the diversification of procurement.
Howe  ve r , since supply of equipment plays Bn increasingly important role in
t.echnological  exchange and could represent a promising area for additional forms of
technical co-operation among developing countries, it would seem important. t.o
ensure  adequate links between these two operations, and to include in raportr;  on
technical co-operation among developing countries information on equipment and
supplies that comprise specific technical and financial contributions from the
developing countries.

149. The Information Referral System data bank is still underutilized. The vnus is
on Governments and country offices to use it. In one attempt to f3ccelernt.c.  the
Process, without specific requast to it, the Special Unit for Technical
Co-operation among Developing Countries did provide country offices with ~rll
relevant information on potential partners for known pipeline projects. Mo:;t  uf
the oEf ices, however, complained that this resulted in their being floodc?cl  wil.h
inEormation  which could not really be used since the projects funded undr?r  t-hp
indicative planning figure were largely still being designed for execution in t.he
traditional manner and it arrived af.ter  the selection of the execution tnl)clality.

.1.50.  The problem remains, therefore, how to stimulate appropriate and sPccific:
tequ i rements, enabling the system to respond more meaningfully. A key pr ohlem is
the lack of sufficient quality control over stored data to give project personnel
and the United Nations country offices confidence that they are receiving
information on the best available technical capacities among the multiturle of
developing country institutions. It is felt that the current reliance on
endorsement by Governments of institutions to be registered in the System is
insufficient, since they cannot always make the thorough assessment that is needed

/ . . .
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using standard criteria and data requirements, The Special Unit for Technical
Co-oprration among  Doveloping  Countrirr attrmptr to collect supplementary
information during country miwiona. Sinca 1988, arrangemonte  have also been made
with spocialired  agoncirr  to rcrutinise  the data bare in their areas of electoral
aompot~noo. Howove r , thorr ir scope for furthrr work in this area. Confidence in
the technical quality of the information bale would be greatly enhanced if a
ryrtem-wide offort were  made to assist Governments in undertaking capacity
asoosrmontr  as a moans of roviowing the content of the Information Referral System
and identifying additional contxor  of rxcollonco, The specification  of detail and
quality requiremrntr for the irrformation base could also usefully bu reviewed with
potential uaerer and brought into line with thorr applied for other sources of
technical input. One encouraging  dovelopmrnt  is a rocsnt decision by UNDP’s  Office
for Project Sorvicor  to use the System’s data bare for identifying  developing
country inrtitutionr for project oxrcution.

151, It is also apparent that in many are?8 (e.g. in higher education and resmrch)
the headquarter8 or rrgional  offices OL the rpecialirrd  agencies and the regional
commfrrionr have well-doveloped roster8 of qualified institutions and individuals.
The country officer  - whether of the specialjsed  agencies or of IJNDP/UNFPA and
UNICEF - also often have information on local capacities. Linking these sourc ..a
with the Information Referral Syrtem and with computerised data banks within the
developing countries’ own administration, universities and chambers of commerce
would be a major contribution to establishing the information network upon which
the wider use of technical co-operation among developing countries depends.

152. There is aloo scope for improving information on the demand @idal. In addition
to beneficiary-focused country exercises, mechanisms do exist, particularly the
Technological Information Pilot System, to rapidly circulate information on
specific technical co-operation requirements to potential public and private sector
partners in other doveloping  countries. As the Technological Information Pilot
Syotem  network expands to more countries, and to mow institutions and enterprises
within those countrfer,  it can be expected that more specific opportunities for
adapted technical co-operation will be identified.

153. The implementation of such co-operatjon  under technical co-operation among
developing country arrangements will, of course, depend on the availability of
Linancial support both within the supply country and with the potential beneficiary
country. Here again information has its role, ensuring that the potential partners
are aware of the kinds of financial support they can receive from national
resourcesr complemented where appropriate by external sources. A8 developing
countries develop their own funding mechanisms, institutions, and procedures, as
regional banks adopt rpocial  facilities for this kind of co-operation, and as a
broader ranye of external partners make special resources  available, the
development of information rrysteme on such facilities would also be usaful.

(g) l2EYawwd  co- for tschnicalm  devw-

154. Given the importance of the constraints mentioned above, mixed forms of
co-operation may also facilitate and strengthen direct co-operation among
developing  countrio@. This was, indood, cpecifically enviraged in the Buenos Aires
P l a n  of Action (recommendation  36). S?/

/ a*.
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155. Utilieation of developing country caFvitier  under traditional externally
financed 6cheme6, especially if orgax.iaed on a3 inrtiLutiona1 rather than an
individual baaia, can enlarge knowledge of technical co-operation among developing
countr ies: t.winning representa  a logical  next  step. It should  l ormally be
accompanied by the gradual reduction of external rupport, although cont;nuation of
such support might be juotified for longer period6 if it covera costs and provides
incentive6 in foreign orchange, since thi6 would ena1lle  the institutions involved
to participate more easily in world-wide technological exchange. Ensuring that
training take6 place at least in part in other developing countries - for example
by reversing  the traditional model of academic traiaing  in the industrial world
plus study tours or refresher courses in developing  countries - would also build
more awareness of the development experience and capacities actually available for
technical co-operation among developing countries,

156. With a view to broadening perceptions and mobilising support for
implementation, the Special ‘Jnit for Technical Co-operation among Developing
Countries has recently ie?uad invitat!ons  to some developed countriee  as observers,
selected by the nest country, to attend programming etxerciaes. Greater attention
to the Plan of Action’s recommendations to developed countries to support this kind
of co-operation can thus assist in it6 expansion without deviation from I>asic
principles.

157.  It is anticipated that provided technical co-operation among developing
country activities and their benefit6 are fully reported, their real benefits will
be demonstrated by experience in terms of their contribution to collective
self-reliance] of identifying more appropriate technologfes  and expertise that are
better adapted to socio-economic realities: of optimising the use of limited
foreign exchange resourcest  and as a means of reducing the risk of technical
co-operation resulting in an increased brain drain of valuable and scarce qualified
epecialists, In addition, for those countries whose evolving development status is
reflected in declining recourse to grant funding, this kind of technical
co-operation could build new relationship6 within the operational activities of the
United Nations system. Its costs and institutional requirements will al!;0 be
better understood. Indeed, when budgetary resources are at their lowest, the use
of technical co-operation among developing countries should have the highest
consideration. The capacity-building required will be undertaken and procedures
involved will be mantered, In this way, the technical co-operation among
developing countries modality could be expanded not only within the United Nation6
system but also as a favoured mechanism for utilieation by other externa.1
co-operation programmes.

158. Procurement from developing countries serve6 not oiily ta complement the
component of development co-operation that relates to technical co-operation mong

/ a . .
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developing countrier, but often har a direct brarinq on programme content and
implementation through more appropriate, rapid and often lore complex inputs. When
purcharer are made locally, they can alro contribute to varying degrees to the
stimulation of the national economy. Procurement  from developing countries is thue
another  modality for incroarinq collective aelf-rufficiency.

159. Sopa donor countrier have underutilised but appropriste technology,
high-quality expertlEe and training facilitier, To mobilise these inputrl,  epacific
rectors could be linked to theme potential mource~  of rupply through the
development of apecialiaed  information natworkr.

160, Tha General Aeaembly  addrerred  there isruer in paragraphs 27, 28 and 29 of it6
resolution 421196. In resolution 43/199 the Director-General was requeeted to
submit rocommendationr  on innovative, practical and effective  measures to increase
rubrtantially procurement from developing countrier,

161. To thir end, the Director-General and the Adminirtrator of UNDP engaged the
oervicer of two independent consultants to review porribilities  of furthtrr
divereifying procurement within the United Nations development system. Their
finding8  are being made available as a trchnical paper in connection with this
report .

162. Available statistical data, although somewhat incomplete, ouqgest that over
the paet 10 yearor procurement of equipment and award of eubcontracts  from all
developing countrier hae increamed  from around 5 per cent to approximately
22 per cent of tot&l procurement within the United Nations syatem. This increase
is almost  certainly a r3rult of a general expansion of procurement capacities,
combined with concerted action within the syrtem.

163, A review of all project inputr indicates that, except with respect to major
hardware procurement items ouch a8 vehicles and electronic equipment, the global
outlook of Jevelopinq  country procurement  ir relatively encouraging. Much progrees
seema  to have been made. For example, the overall proportion of serviP.erj  (experts,
conRu:tante and oubcontracto) from P.eveloping  country sources appears to be over
40 per cent,

164, The agreed aim of the organieationa  of the United Nations system is, however,
further to increase this trend. The question thus ariree whether specific targets
should be ret with thio in mind, or whether the present natural trend should simply
be encouraged and reinforced, While it ir true that the establishment of
quantified targets would arsict in monitoring and evaluating proqreea,  and allow
each agency to report to itr legislative body on rerulto achieved and actions
taken, it is felt that it ie mainly through removing a series of remaining
conrtraintr and by reinforcing certain meaeurer  that procurement from developing
countrior and underutiliord  donor8 can be further increered. Under these
circumatancel, rotting quantified tarqots, in the view of the conrultanto,  may
perhapr dirtort perception with regard to the proqrerr already achieved, rather
than contribute to further  effort.

/ I . .
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165. The conotraints  to increared  overall procurrmont of good6 and services from
underutilised  aourceti  are numerous  and complex. The following aro aomo of the
options that might be concidered  in order to eliminate romr constrainta, help
simplify othera, and thulr enhance prospect6  for further natural diversification of
procurrmont,

(cl 2
166. Attitudinal barriers in recipient Qovernmentr  and in project and United
Nations organisation etaff do exirrt  to variour  drgreer. Thir has been noted in
several reportr. Common effort6 by all concerned parties through better
information packages and wider dissemination of data will contribute to overcoming
such barriers. This is a long-term process  that will require time, focused efforts
and strong commitment, Its impact on overall procurement from developing countries
would probably be significant.

167. Data bases or rosters of suppliers, aa they presently exist, are seriously
underutilised  becaure they are incomplete, poorly publicised, and incompatible with
each other and, too often, rapidly become outdated. Better and more systematic
compilation of data is a muat) specific instruction8 to thie effect should be given
by the senior managsrs of all concerned entities to their procurement officers.
Standardisation of systems and procedures between all organisations  and bodies of
the United Nations system in this area is aloo required. As a first step, existing
data bases could be linked. The Inter-Agency Procurement Services Unit (IAPSU)
could act as co-ordinating body for this endeavour.

168. Other information barriers also exist. On the demand side, information is
practically non-existent. Even within the United Nations system  itself,
procurement officers from individual organisations do not share their information,
and meet only very rarely to compare notes, perhaps once a year if at all.
Institutional mechanisms, such a.8 eeminars, data bank linkages, regular visit6 to
other United Nations bodies and to country officea, would help to remedy this
situation,

169, Trsde  fairs throughout the world provide excellent opportunities to identify
suppliers and collect useful information on both potent al supply and demand.
Attendance of procurement staff at these fairs would be useful and might be
financed from the administrative travel budgets, In any came, information on fair6
should be widely disseminated.

170. A special effort could be made tc more systematically canvas the demand from
developing countries, identifying needs, problems and expectations, in order to
formulate more appropriate procurement responses. A demand-oriented strategy is as
important, if not more BC, than an unfocused  effort to identify new supply
80urce8. Au thic ic an ongoing proce88, such a demand analysis could be undertaken
by the country officer and co-ordinated by the procurement sections at headquarters.

/ . . *



A / 4 4 / 3 2 4
E/1989/106
English
Page 44

171. A certain advantage could also be gained by identifying in a systematic way
the bulk items required and matching them to developing countries, instead of
spreading reaourcea  around without any clear target. IAPSU could help identify and
specify thus8 i tems.

172. The requirement to identify within project documents possible sources in
developing countries of rupplies,  equipment and services, and to brief project
consultant0  on procurement policiee, is very likely to show positive results.
Moreover, new sources of rupply could be sought out, identified and tried. The
widespread uee of short lirts, based on traditional sources of supply, cl3n become
an obstacle to identifying new sources unless master lists are continuouoly  updated
and enriched. It would be useful to decentralise decision-making with rogard to
the choice of supplier to the project managers at the country level.

173. Procurement procedures, catalogues, documentation, and rules and regulations
c@:ild  be simplified and harmonised through consultation and negotiation, thus
reducing the burden on country level staff, government officials and suppliers.
All concerned United Nations system bodies, including the World Bank, could
contribute to this effort,

174. Clear directives to the programme staff in United Nations organisations  are
required, specifying procedures and policies and translating the legislative
principles of the United Nations bodies into working tools for procurement.
Related rules should be amended to bring them into line with the directives to give
preference to developing country sources, thus removing potential conflict with
regard to the requirement for international competitive bidding. Goo 9
communication channels and the participation of procurement staff in early stages
of project implementation will contribute to reaching these aims.

175. The allowance of a 15 per cent premium to developing country suppliers appears
to have had little impact on increasing procurement, The consultants suqqest that
thifi could poeeibly be discontinued in favour of a more decentralised,
country-level decision-making process by directly involved programme and project
managers e A firvt step in the process may be to increase the use of locel
procurement.

176. Ae regard6  the underutilteed donors, considerable efforts have been made to
increase procurement  from them, but resulta have been inconsistent. The
consultants sugqert  that it might, however, be porrible  to consider placing
relatively small orderi - there below bid requirements - for specific items
directly with srlocted  firmr in these countries. They also sug$ st that
considsretion could be given to accepting additional contributions that me tied to
supplies from underutilised donors. To avoid such tied funds becoming obstacle@ to
procurement from developing countries, it would br necessary to introduce special
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clauses to protect and promote the latter’s interests. This could, however, impose
an additional burden on administrative services, and would require careful
consideration before proceeding.

(h) BPle of the Trade
177. Increased technical assistance through the International Trade Centre could be
an interesting and useful medium-term to long-term solution to increase procurement
in developing countries. With its mandate for export promotion, import management
and procurement, the International Trade Centre can provide valuable assistance in
this effort. It is particularly well placed to undertake work on the technical
aspectt3, such as quality considerations, standardisation, transport facilities and
trade information. The Centre also can provide a wide range of advisory services
(consultants, seminars, information systems) to national operators engaged in
import and export activities. Thus the so-called natural market forces c/An be
reinforced with the direct development of import and export competitiveness.
Closer, direct co-operation between United Nations procurement units and the Centre
could be most beneficial to enhancing market knowledge and training of procurement
staff .

178. It has been suggested by the International Trade Centre that one area where
there is real scope for increased procurement in developing countries is ia the
local or subregional supply of basic relief or other commodity items such as those
required for refuqeer:  and (;C.her  displaced populations. To facilitate such
in-country procurement, it .niqht be useful to establish national service groups.
These small units would collect information on locally available products and
monitor information on the procurement intentions of external assistance programmes
(multilateral, bilateral and non governmental orqaniaations), obtaining information
from external partner6 as well a I from government zo-ordinating,  planning and
sectoral ministries, local authorities,  and so on. The unit would provide
inEormation  on local supply possibilities to government aid managers and to donor
representatives, and encourage both to utiliae local facilities whenever they ard
competitive and fully meet reqlrirements,

179. As such units, which might initially benefit from technical advice and
training, becomb  operational, they could be linked together to form subregional
networks (or feed into existing ones). This would be particularly appropriate in
areas where customs unions OF preferential trading arrangements exist or are
envisaged.

180. Despite some progress, it would still appear that repeated General Assembly
recommendations to bodies of the United Nations system to take steps to increase
procurement from developing countries have yet to be fully heeded. A better
balance in procurement by the United Nations system world wide could certainly be
achieved in a relatively short period of time. What is required is the will to act
and the flexibility to adapt. Constructive solutions will be found by exploring
ideas and suggestions such as those made above.

/ . . .
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III I MAKING THE SYSTEM MORE EFFECTIVE

1. Overvieyf

181. The annual resolutions on operational activities adopted by the General
Assembly have traditionally reserved an important place for issues relating to
resources. Without a steady increase in funding in real terms, it is impossible
for the United Nation. development system to respond to the growing volume ancl
complexity of demand “or oparational activities,

182. The sustained support of developing countries for the United Nationr;
programmes fully justifies the finding of the Jansson report
(A/42/326/Add.l-E/1987/82/Add.l,  annex) that the real value of acsistanccr  from the
United Nations system lies in its multilatRra1 an9 non-political charactor, the
position of the United Nations agencies as irpartial  aid partners, and the fact.
that assistance is provided on a grant basis. The report’s view that the
importance of assistance from the United Nations system goes much beyond its value
in terms of its contribution to the volumn  of aid flow, has indeed been
spscifically endorsed by almost all of the governing bodies who have commented on
the report and its recommendations.

183. Given this clear recognition by Member States cf the comparative advantages of
the United Nations system, it is particularly disappcinting  to note that resource
flows remain sluggish and are characterised  by uncertainty. Attention tends to be
focused less on the provision of adequate funding than on important, but secondary,
issues relating to the distribution of contributions and allocation of rf!sources,
and to funding mechanisms and administrative costs, The Director-Genera! for
Development and International Economic Co-operation notes, however, that these
issues are nonetheless related to the broader question of overall resource  levels.
He will, thereforL>, maintain (7 analysis of these specific issues on the assumption
ttlat improvements in burden sharing, agreement on the allocation of avai lable
resources, clarification of fundlnc;  mechhnisml;  and reduction of administrative
costs will help to transform clear and i,PneAtei.  expressions of confidence? and moral
commitment into increased pledges and e*;sitir  replenishments.

184. The pledging conference held in November 1988 was relatively encour,lqinq.
Reported increases in contributions to the core funds of the principal frAnding
bodies were registered as 7 per cent for UNDP, 12 per co-t for UNICEF, and
12 per cent for UNFPA (despite the continued absence of one major donor). Yet.
thase resources are modest in comparison with needs and with total official
development assistance. The overall tn+,al of grant and concessional aid channelled
through the United Nations, while attaining some $6.3 billion in 1987, continues to
repressnt some  12 per cent of official development assistance.

185. ,,lulti-year pledges remain  as rare as ever! optimistic targets by manager-.  GE
the core funds are consldsred unrealistic. Uncdrtainty Over f U’,Ure reSO11rceG and

expressions of public concern in some countries appear to be linked to doubts over
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effectiveness, problems with burden-sharing and an unsatisfactory distributi.on of
procurement.

186, A fuller analysis of some of these issues, based on preliminary comprehensive
data for 1988, will be made available to Member States prior to the 1989 pledging
conference. It will include a presentatlon of responses to a queationnalre  sent to
Member States in April 1989 ‘3n the basis of General Assembly resolution 431197
concerning their performance with regard to globally adopted official development
assistance targets.

187. A thorough review of some crf the long-standing issues rc;lating  to resources
could provide the basis for a major new initiative. Such an init iative could draw
on B more systematic analysis of needs and costs, build on proposed improvements in
the u’tilization of resources, and take into account the more favourable economic
and financial situation c*f many of the industrialised  countries, It would aim to
ensl!re  that the proportion of resources made available for international
co-operation  through the United Nations system reflects the rapid growth
assumptions  upon which the reforms introduced or proposed since the Consensus have
been based.

188. Positive lessons can be drawn from the experience with resource mobilixation
at. the country level, whether for emergency and humanitarian relief, to underpin
economic reform and development through structural adjustment loans, or for support.
of public investment. programmes. For example, in the case of each of thr? round
tables organised in 1988 with the assistance of UNDP, announced contributions hnve
exceeded the overall resource requests presented to development partners.

189. What is now needed is tt generalize  this success, This would require the
following elements: (a) to ensure that each funding institution has a clear
funding strategy; (b) to providr!  ‘,hat targets, while realistic, fully match
improvements in the financial situation and include proportional effort, where
needed, in according priority attention to multi-year commitments in periods of
budgetary austerity; (c) to improve informa’:ion on the scope and purpose of various
funds end programmes in order to facilitate rational choices by donors; ilncl (d) to
ensure more adequate iniormation flow on the use of resources, with special
att-ention t.o enhancing the understanding of funding mechanisms in count.ri*s  whonp
economic performance enables them to provide major additional contributions for
rlpvp lopment  co-operation.

100. For tbe present report, in accordance with paragraph 11 of resoluticjn  421196,
an analysis is made of issues relating to the implementation of the central Cusdinq
concept. The following presentation is based on the findings of two indapendent
consultants retained by the Director-General for Development and International
Economic Co-operation in 1989.
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191. Their rmport  ir msdo available 8s technical paper 4 in connection with the
prorent document. In addition to a gmmra.1 revirw of the overall funding situation
of international  trchnical co-operation over the the past 25 years, it reflects
vimwr obtained through visits to donor countries, organisations of the United
Nations ryrtom and some recipient countries. The firrt are noteworthy, primarily
bocaurr  of thq direct impact of donor decisions on funding patterns. It should
also br noted that conrultation  on this subject constitutes the first element in
the study of co-ordination practicrr  in a few relocted donor countries raquested in
paragraph 20 of Goneral Aaaombly resolution 411171.

192. Although there has no*ter been a clear definition of cantral funding in
intergovornmrntal  forums, three interpretations hava been advanced in debates on
t h e  irsue. One, which figured prominently in the Capacity Study of 1969, referred
broadly to the channelling  of ~11 resource8  of the system, intended for operational
programming of development co-operation,  through a single fund, to be achieved
through the gradual amalgamation of existing funds. A second interpretation covera
all reeources made available for technical co-operation through the United Nations
system, It would include UNDP  and UNFPA  core resources, the development
co-operation activities of UNICEF, WFP, other funds administered by UNDP, the trust
funds and rpecial  purpose funding through the specialised agencies as well as their
assessed contributions, and resources  made available for technical co-operation on
a concesrionary  loan basic (principally through the International Development
Association (IDA) of the World Bank and the International  Fund for Agricultural
Development (&FAD)). The third interpretation, which is that analysed by the
conru3  Mnts, relates basically to the relative shares of multilateral grnnt
resourcea  for technical co-operation mobilioed  respectively through UNDP and the
specialised agencies, The concept of central funding is taken in this respect to
mean, errsntially, channelling through UNDP of hesourcea  made available through the
United Nationo rystom for technical co-operation.

193. The drfinitfon  of technical co-operation adopted by the consultants is:
“activitirr undertaken to promote economic and social development and well-being by
enhancing human and institutional capabilities through the transfer, adoption,
mobilisation and utiXieation  of skills and technology. Furthermore, technical
co-operation should  be seen in terms of output or results to be achieved, and the
activities involved may include a wide variety of inputs, including equipment and
material supplier.”

(b) Ew o f  c-al fundina

194. From the historical perspective, it is observed that from the establishment of
UNDP in 1966 through the first 10 years of its existence, practically all United
Nations system  grant resources  for technical aoriotance were channelled through the
Programme, 10 that it war in effect  thr central  funder. It was assumed by the
author8  of the Capacity Stud; that this would continue to be the case, and indeed
that the central funding role would be rtrengthened.  Many of the propoenlo
contained in the study were based on the assumption that there would be II massive
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and sustained increase in the reaourcea pledged to UNDP, and that there reaourcea
would be provided on an assured, continuous and prrdictable  basis. This was also
implicit in the Consensus resolution of 1970, which enunciated the principle of the
responaibiliky  of the Qovernments  of developing countrior  for the management of
development co-operation, including the rstablirhmont  of prioritise  and the
allocation of resources, and which introduced a rorier of interrelated  measures to
reflect this principle in practice. These included Y.he introduction of indicative
planning figures - distributing some four fifths of the contributions to UNDP emong
individual participating developing countries - ar wall am country programming.

195. Resource mobilisation developments rince 1970 have been very different from
those anticipated. UNDP indicates that, when expressed in special drawing rights
(SDR),  growth in UNDP core funding since 1972 has been rteady and harmonious.
There has been, however, no massive increase in real terms in these or other core
resources. Overall, there has been a steady broadening of the distribution of
resources for technical co-operation, from grants to loans through the World Bank
and regional development banks; from generai purpose fundr to cectoral,  thematic or
country-specific funding through UNDP or through agency-managed special purpose or
trust funds; from fully multilateral, totally untied funding, to additional
channelling of bilateral contributions and recipient financing through the
management service mechanisms of UNDP and the specialised agencies.

1~6. Several factors appear to have contributed to this development. Firstly, the
diversification of funding reflected the wish of the donor community and many
partners in the developing countries for multilateral co-operation to focus on
newly emerging themes that tended to receive relatively low initial priority in the
overall distribution of general resources. In this respect, it is useful to note
that the fastest-growing resources channelled directly to specialised agencies and
regional commissions have been particularly those provided in support of global and
regional initiatives, as well as national programmes of a pilot nature capable of
rep1 Ication. Secondly, it has proved increasingly difficult for donor Governments
to justify to parliaments and the general public substantial increases of resources
to meet general development pi ‘poses, amid strong concern to reach the poorest
groups in populations. Thirdly, financial management problems within UNDP,
culminating in the liquidity crisis of 1976, contributed to general uncertainty,
encouraging both recipient Governments and their partners in the specialized
agencies to look elsewhere for the re$outces required to implement agreed
programmes. Fourthly, doubts have been expressed over the effectiveness of the
programming process ever since the introduction of country programming.

197. The result has been a relative diminution, since the mid 197Os,  of the
originally postulated central funding role of UNDP, and more particularly of core
funding within UNDP, as the main source of technical co-operation financing within
the United Nations ryatem. The various alternative mechanirme and arrangements
that have emerged have become accepted features, and many have benefited from far
higher rates of growth in resources than the core funds.

/ * . .
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198. Thia evolution haa not only tranaformed the funding picture. It has
contributed to a conaiderabls muddling of functiona, reaponaibilitira and areas of
competence. Organisation6 of the ayatem have been faced with the challenge of
building and maintaining, throuYa lengthy periods of budgotary austerity, the
neceraary capacity to provide effective technical  co-operation inputs - the field
office network in the care of UNDPI  technical and administrative  backstopping
reaourcea in the case of the specialised  agencies. In such circumatancen, many
organiaal’ona  within the United Nation8 development ayatrm have tended to encroach
upon the traditional terrain of othera.

199.  Thua UNDP, which was initially expected to be the central funder,  has become
increasingly involved in project execution, a role for which the agencies consider
that it lacks the technical capabilities  aa well aa in management s e r v i c e s  for
supplementary bilateral contributions and aelf-financing from some developing
countriert and the agencies, which were originally expected to concentrate their
capacitira on deafgn and implementation of technical co-operation projects, have
become more active in resource mobilisation. To donor8 and recipients alike, UNDP
and the specialised agencies appear as competitors for the utilisation of limited
resourcea, whether thoae made available on a voluntary basis aa grants, or those
funded by the developing countries from national reaourcea  or development loans.

200. All aides have exprraaed concern and misgivings over this situation,
particularly mince it can be time-consuming, distracting effort and resources from
development co-operation itself and involving duplication of capacities. It has
placed considerable  additional burdens on the development co-operation managers at
the country level, rendering the te .k of co-ordination more complex and moxe.
d i f f i c u l t .

(d) Reactfonrafm

201. Member States have regularly expreoaed their concern over  this situation,
notably through repeated calls for the restoration of central funding. However,
since the central funding concept aeema to have been honoured more in the breach
than in the observance,  there would appear to be important underlying problems that
require further attention. These  include clarification of how Governments really
wish the varioua components of the United Nations ayatem to work in harmony .n the
area of technical co-operation, and ensuring that coherent policies are
systematically applied by the asme Governments in different forums.

202. The consultants note from their contacts with representatives of the
developing cantriea  that particular importance and value is attached to
multilateral channels for the provision of technical asaiatance,  although they also
auggert that major improvement8 are required to enaure ita relevance and
effectiveneaa.

203. In reiterating the special character of the te&:nical co-operation provided
through United Nations institutions, developing ctluI,criea indicated their
preference for funding under indicative planning figurer oder other arrangements.
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In particular, it was thought that it facilitated the task of national development
managers in keeping the focus on overall national objectives and priorities, and in
achieving required coherence and co-ordination of external fundm and resources for
technical assistance.

(e) DverU volua~~  o f  reeOurcIs

204. It was noted, however, that developing countries were equally and, in many
cases, primarily concerned with the volume of resources available to underpin their
development efforts, The consultants refer to the concept of additionality, which
has been frequently advanced as one of the main justifications for special purpose
funding. From the information provided by the majority of donors visited, it would
seem that this concept is also subject to varied interpretations. The consultants
themselves consider that it deserves further study.

205. For the sectoral ministries or specific beneficiaries in the developing
countries, additional resources certainly can be mobilised through special purpose
funds, It ia also probable that the multiple efforts of the organisations of the
United Nations s y s t e m  result  in a larger stars of official development ausistance
being provided through multilateral channels, thus bringing it within tho scope of
potential collaborative programming initiatives. What appears far less certain is
the impact on overall official development assistance. Additional 1 esources may
have been made available from sectors1 budgets within the donor administrations;
resources may now reach the beneficiaries in the developing countries through the
United Nations system rather than, for instance, through non-governmental
channels. However, according to the consultants, the drifting away from central
funding as originally postulated appears to have resulted in the same pool of
resources being divided by donors among an ever-increasing number of institutions
or mechanisms.

206. As the consultants observe, “notwithstanding the undoubted validity and
relevance of several of the new themes or issues which have been funded by donors,
the end result, when one looks at the overall situation, has been to render an
already fragmented system even more so: it is not at all clear whether there has
been much real gain to recipients. There is a need for donors to take B fresh.
careful look at what has happened and to assess the total impact, especially upon
recipient countries, of the current funding arrangements. ” They further suggest
that the evolution of funding patterns may have at least something to do with the
general impreession  that technical co-operation has not achieved the full impact
anticipated.

207. The consultants conclude that under prevailing circumstances, central
funding - in the sense of resources for technical co-operation activitien  within
the United Nations development system being almoaC. exclusively concentrated in
UNDP - does not seem to be a viable propoaitionr the diversification of funding
arrangementa aeemt  to have gone too far and become too established within the
polycsntric United Nations operational oyatem.

/ . l .
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208. The original premises of the central funding concept were  perhaps twofold!
that it would facilitate and encourage the steady commitment of donors to strong
and growing multilateral co-operation through the United Nations system) and that
it would facilitate cohesive and optimally sffectivs  development programming led by
recipient countries6

209. It ir significant that the diversification that has evolved instead has not
led to thsss goals being abandoned but only to a new debate as to whether central
funding is ssssntial  to their realisation. Yet it must be noted that alternative
conditions under which the goals envisaged for csntral funding miqht be met have
not born fully realised. On the contrary, the overall volume of resources for
United Nation8 technical co-operation in the form of grants, no matter how they are
now channelled to developing countries, remains far below what is required by
them. In addition, as has been noted in other chapters of this report, there has
been only partial application of the principle of recipient-led programming. Yet
again, there has been only limited progress in undertaking collaborative
multi-sectoral activities, or in adoptinq common procedures. And the ponsibility
of the resident co-ordinator remedially pulling together so globally diversified a
system at the country level still remains to be demonstrated.

210. At the heart of these issues, as at the heart of the basic polycentric fundinq
and executing structures, is the constantly and universally reiterated centrality
of the recipient countries. The consultants note that “what was previourzly a
straightforward and simple relationship with clearcut modalities has become a much
more nuc;acr?b  and complicated one. In view of th, changes in the tripartite
arrangements”, they suggest, “it will be essential that the membership of the
United Nations reflect  on the appropriateness of the existing funding systems - and
be prepared to make whatever adjustments are necessary”. Having summarised the
positions expressed to them, they urge that “it might be more enlightening and
useful to place the debate on central funding in terms of a different ak?!proach  -
i . e . , what would be tha best funding arrangement to efficiently and effectively
provide multilateral technical co-operation in a sustained manner to recipient
countries”.

211. If realism dictates diversified funding arrangements, then the other
mechanisms mentioned above require closer attention, Yet if progress in achieving
recipient-led programming and improved coherence and co-ordination at thu country
level are inadequate, then central funding could acquire a renewed pertinence. The
fact that the overall volume of resources for United Nations technical co-operation
remains far below the levels required to meet expressed needs provides an
opportunity for positive remedial action. The proposed doubling or tripling of
UNDP core funds, if provided as truly additional resources, would enable the system
to respond to a greater part of the demand, and at the same time restore the
Programme to its central funding position, without detracting from resource
mobilisation for special purposes to address new and urgent specific needs
identified by member States,
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212. In paragraph 15 of its resolution 42/19$ the Gonoral  Assembly requested the
Director-General for Development and International Economic Co-operation, in
consultation with the Administrator of the United Nations Development  Programme and
the Executive Heads of other organisations of the United Nations system to assess
the constraints on the use of JNDP’s  country programme and programming process ag a
frame  of reference for the operational activities of the United Nations uystemr to
consider the nature, scope and feasibility of a wider, more effectjvs  process in
terms of improved cohsrencs of action and effective intrgraticn of the various
sectoral  inputs of the United Nations system; to identify the grant organizations
and resources that such a process might take into account,

213. An independent consultant was recruited by the Administrator of IMDP, at the
request of the Director-General, to examine the above-mrntionsd iesuesl His
report, which is being made available as technical paper 5 in connection with the
present document, was communicated to concerned organizationo of the United Nations
system in the second half of 1988 and was the subject of positive and constructive
comments.

214. From their responses, there emerged through the Consultative Committee on
Substantive Questions (Operational activities) (ACC/1969/10) a broad-based
agreement with the consultant’s major finding - that the usefulness of the UNDP
country programme as a frame of reference for the programv’.ng  and co-ordination of
assistance of United Nations system operational activitie., at the country level was
limited by a number of factors, However, given the considerable value of a common
frame of tefsrnnce  for identifying essential and viable linkages among  the
oPerationa activities undertaken by v:-rious orqsnizations in the same country, a
suitable alternative, involving a government-led effort and the full participation
of a l l  par’:ners, should be sought,

215. The conclusions that can be drawn from past experience with proqrsmminq, from
the recommendations of the consultant in his report, and from the comments thereon
by individual orqanieations, include:

(a) Recognition of the primary responsibility of the Governments of
developing countries for the co-ordination and management of all external
assistance inputs, and for their adaptation to national conditions as prerequisites
for sustainable activities (cf. chap. III);

(b) The value of clear st .ategies, as a basis for sound planning and
proqramming  reflecting both national objectives and, to the degree deemed
appropriate, agreed goals related to global issuss and interdependence
(cf .  chap. 1I)r

(c) The need to adapt to the increasing diversity of country situations.
These range from conditionz  in which external assistance represents a major share
of the resources available for national development efforts to those where external

/ . . I
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assistance represents only a modest input to the development process, especially
that provided on a grant basis. The bulk oil resources for facilitating technical
exchange is to be financed from national resources (cf. chap. IV);

(d) Where recipient countries favoured such an approach, examination of the
usefulness of improving linkages among technical, capital and food aid flows,
whether from bilateral or multilateral sources. In this context, a clear
drfinition  of the scope of planning and progrinming exercises from the outset is
important ,

216. Responsibility for the co-ordination of their external assistance programmes
lies with the Governments of developing countries, The general context for
development co-operation activities, including those of the United Nations system,
is thus set by the policies and strategies adopted by the national
administrations. These are contained in national and sectoral development plans as
well au in public policy statements and official publications, including hroail
socio-economic analysis, investme:-t proqrsmmes,  and others  .

217, Some countries already have developed mechanisms to iden’cify and assess  their
ext.ernal assistance requirements. Where this results in the preparation of overall
development assistance programmes, tnose programmes  provide a clear basi:: for
dialogue with development partners, and the effective integration of extc-trnol
resources into the national development strategy,

218. In all cas as, national policies, strategies and priorities for development
co-operation constitute the principal frame  of reference. This principle? is
recoqniaed in the co-ordinating and negotiating forums orqanizsd by many
Governments, in which development proposals are reviewed and translated into
interrelated programmes and projects supported by various external partnnrs. It: i s
suggested that a useful supplementary measure would be the establishment at the
country level of government-led appraisal and action committees. Such crjmmi  ttees
would involve broad participation of external partners (bilateral, multilateral,
non-governmental organisations): their menlbership  would vary in accord? nce with the
sectoral, regional or thematic emphasis of the programmes under review; t.hey  would
contribute to ongoing efforts to ensure appropriate monitori.nq  of proqrammes  ilIlf1
projects, as well as promoting linkages between programmes: they would provide R
Eocal point for the mobilization  of support for complex, multi-disciplinilry
developmont activities.

219. There is still a considerable need for focused, timely technical co-operation
in support of national efforts to develop and upgrade the capacities reqrlired to
undertake high quality analyticAl work at the local, sectoral  and centrai levels,
and to formulate well designed strategies, policies and programmes that c:nn nisr~
serve as the frame of reference for development co-operation. The United Nations

/ . . .
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system should therefore continue, upon request, to devote a considerable proportion
of its resources to capacity building in such areas a6 the development of
macro-economic policy options; sectoral and thematic analyeisr design and
developing capacities for the co-ordination of external aid and the design,
implementation, monitoring and evaluation of programme6 and projects. The
objective of such assistance should be to promote self-roliancr  in these areas.

220. In mobilising ~rlur;ii  i;upport, I:he resident co-ordinator, as focal point, should
wet t-o make optimal use of sectc-ral capacities existing throughout the IJnited
Nations system, including those of ;he smaller technical agencies, other United
Nations entities and the regional commission6, 60 as,to integrate the necessary
sectoral, regional and global perspectives and related policy options into the
process . Organisation6 may need to strengthen their technical capacitiel3  in order
to meet these challenges. The substantial. resources at the disposal of funding
orglnizations  for analytical and programme work could also be mobilised to this
efF’ect.

221. In this context, the broader application and adaptation of the past decade’s
various innovative approaches in needs assessment and co-ordination assume
par ticulsr relevance, These include the country need6 assessments in the area of
population pioneered by UNFPA, and those of UNICEF wl th regard to children and
mothers: they also encompass the broader National Technical Co-operation A66eSSment
6ncl Programmes (NaTCAP) exercises recently introduced by IJNDPl they further include
consultative groups sponsored by the World Rank and the round table processes
organized with UNf?, In each case, there is opportunity for an overall assessment
of technical co-operation requirement6 and a review of aid modalities, helping
Government.6 to define the content of their overall aid programme6 in consultation
with their development. partners, including the interna!.ional  finance institutions.
This is of particuldr  importance in countries where external support is of
significant magnitude or represents a major share of the financiai and material
resources available for development.

222. The effectiveness of all these processes depend6 on greater emphasis being
placed by all parties on their internalieation  and on national capacity hullcling.
It also depends on the lead organisations ensuring a far more systematic
involvement of all appropriate organisations from the United Nation6 system.

223. It is also recognized  that the United Nations system could make a significant
contribution through fuller integration of the technical, economic and social work
undertaken by individual organieations,  including thematic, sectoral  and regional
studies and data collection and analysis. This would particularly help countries
with still nascent capacities for analytical work and development  planning. Where
requested and appropriate, 6uCh work could be incorporated into a holistic
socio-economic framework as an input to national resource programming. The
macro-economic analysis undertaken by the international finance institutions would
be an important element in such an approach. It would obvicrurly be -particularly
appropriate in cases where dialogue with development partners and the co-ordination
of commitment6 of developed countries is bared on the policy framework papers
prepared by national authorities with IMF and World Bank.

/ l . .
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4 . se B w i t h  thr Qovetwts  - a  cow

224. It is widely recognised  that, within the overall framework provided by each
Government, there is scope for greater coherence  in the response of the 1Jnited
Nations system. In particular, focusing on commcn  priority areas can be a valuable
contribution to the co-ordinated implementation c! the Qovernment ‘8 programmes.

225. There will be numerous mechanisms through which these common priorities can
emerge. However, it is generally agreed that they should be synthesized  in a
common country statement of priority objectives for Lnr United Nations system in
support of government development efforts. If 110 teqUedted, all the concerned
organizations of the United Nations development rystem at the country level, under
the leadership of the resident co-ordinator and in consultation with all relevant
national partners, would develop a statement setting forth thti principal objectives
of operational activities for a Given  period. The content, scope and detail of
this statement would need to be adapted to country-specific circumstances.
Hoi. ever , it should reflect the national policies, strategies and priorities, as
well as relevant issues of global and regional concern, and provide a basis for the
formulation of the programmes and projects of individual organisations afi well as
for country-focused resource mobilization. The statement would also identify
themes, priorities and objectives for which common endeavours would be likely to
have a significant impact.

226. The broad approach outlined above was endorsed in general terms by the
Consultative Committee on Substantive Questions (Operational activities) in
March 1989; this endorsement was duly reflected by ACC decision 198914
(ACC/1989/DEC/l-20),  which indicated that “while the UNDP  country programming
process and country programme as a frame of reference for aid programming and
co-ordination of the system’s operational activities had generally not been found
practicable, there was a considerable value in elaborating a common frame of
reference, involving a government-led effort with the full involvement of all
development partners. XC is pursuing specific measures to further enhance
programming processes.”

227. The urgency of the additional work required on this issue is underlined by the
imminence of the fifth programming cycle of UNDP, The proposed pragmatic approach
to more integrated programming is also considered to be of particular value for the
identification of requirements and co-oraination of external aid in preparations
for the Se%r,u  U.-k. “-tC_zd  Nations Conference on the Least Developed Counttier; to be
held in 1990.

228. The Consultative Committee has therefore established a working group of
interested organisations, with sub-groupe in New York and Qeneva. These are
expected to report to the autumn session of the Committee with specific
recommendation@ as to the content and status of the country statement, the
articulation of linkages among capital, technical and food assistance to national
development programmer, the role of the United Nations development system in the
suggested local appraisal and action committees, and other outstanding issues.

/ . . *
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229. Qiven the emphasis on adaptation to specific national situations, this
collaborative work at headquarter8 love1 to establish overall pr’nciples  and
modalities will need to be accompanied  by imaginative teamwork at the country
level. It is, indeed, antic.ipated  that, just as the country statement would vary
in form, content and role, 10 would the programming processes applied by different
organisations with respect to the resources for which they assume respcnsibility.

230. The working group of the Consultative Committee could usefully continue to
follow developmontr and facilitate the exchange of information between countries
and organisations, both on the approaches adopted in the rlaboration of the country
statement proposal and on the programming processes of individual organizations.

I 231. It will be noted that the measures agreed upon or under active consideration
by the Committee correspond to the main areas suggested by the independent

I consultant’s agenda for action (paras. 55-59 of technical paper 5 in connection
I with the preoorrt report). There io, however, greater emphasis on flexibility to

match ‘:he growing diversity of country situations.

232. The Director-Qeneral  for Development and International Economic Co-operation
I considers that it is particularly important to draw morr fully on the strengths of

such varied processes, since the initiative8 taken by the system in the area of
programming at the request of Governments, represent one of its major contributions..

I 233. The coherence of the operational activities at the country level could also be
I enhanced through further measures to create more favourable conditions for

collaboration, and to reduce the burden on host country administration, for examples

I (a) The synchroniz&tion of resource allocation cycles, between organisations
I at the global level and in line with government cycles at the country level]

(b) The adoption, where possible, of simplified and harmonized procelures for
I the various phases of the programme and project cycles and, particularly, their

I adaptation to the administrative traditions of national inetitutionst

I (c) Further decentralization  of responsibility for programming to the country
I level (with the appropriate strengthening of substantive advice and technical
I backstopping), to ensure that the results of world-wide experience  are drawn upon.

234. It is also the Director-General’s view that, for interdisciplinary activities
with a specific geographic focus requiring concerted effort  by sevbral
organiaationr (including multinational, bilateral and non-governmental
organiaation8), it would be useful to axplore possibilities for more integrated
implementat ion, This might involve, for example, the adoption of a single project
framework, and the j o i n t :  progrming  of  technical  input,  monitoring and
evaluation. Appropriate, flexible co-ordinating mechani8mc  astablirhed by the hoat
government institutions would also contribute to the impact of such complex
cro8s-zectoral  undertakings,
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6. wt C-v@ w o n  PO&~

235. Concern about increasing responsiveness to the requirements of individual
countries in term8 of both SUbStantiVe  content and programming processes is also
reflected in initiatives taken over the past year by JCQP. In a letter from the
five JCQP member organisations to field representatives issued in April 1989, the
executive hoads highlighted the substantive areas of Group interest and QUggeSt0d
that, if applicable to the country, they should be reviewed together with other
pOSSibilitie8  for collaborative OffOrt. The areas with potential impact on
integrated programming included  the participation of women in development
(including women’s  role in food production, nutrition and in other aspects of the
rural economy), adjustment i88~e8, the human dimenrion (including activities in
nutrition, health and education), the integration of food aid, and environmental
and long-term development objectives (which will be oxmined at the next JCQP
high-level meeting in July 1969).

236. The field teams were also reqUeSted  to look at the possibility of holding
common 808810n8  during mid-term programme review8, to a8sess the scope for more
closely synchronised country programming cycles, using the Qovernment’s own
planning cycle as a reference point, and to ensure an earlier and more systematic
exchange of programme information.

237. It was also suggested that a subregional meeting of Group staff from field
offices and headquarter8 be held to examine the substance and modalities of
programme collaboration. Following confirmation of interest L”rom a group of
countries in West Africa, such a meeting is to be organised in 1989,

7. Conclusi9.M

238. It is  COnSiCered  that the combinat ion of SyStem-Wide  clarification of
principle8 and appiaaches, furthor  improvements in the programming proceae of
individual organizations, country-specific work organised under the leadership of
the resident co-ordinator, and pilot activities SUCh as those envisaged by the JCGP
organizations, represent a significant, multifaceted response to the recommendation
of the General ASSOmbly~ The potential impact on the quality of development
co-operation could extend far beyond the confines of the United Nation8 f3ystem.

239. A note of caution is, however, required. Should  progress toward8 a broader
frame of rOfer0nCO  be slow or encounter major ObStaClOS,  tnen the country
programming process - particularly as it has evolved in recent years, both throUgh
Improvements  introduced by UNDP headquarter8 in consultation with other
organisations and through country-specific adaptation - contir4uer  to be a useful
tool in the hand8 of Qovernmente  who wish to use it. Indeed, whera the process has
bran applied fully, with adequate recipient leaderrhip,  appropriate involvement of
the technical organisations, training of national officials and the local United
Nations team@, and effective  appraisal meahanirmr,  it has proved its value. The
search for greater effectiveness end flexibility rhouLl under no circumrtanceo
discourage Qovrrnmentr from maAntaining  valid effort@  to achieve coherence in
development co-operation through existing mechanisms.
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r. .

240,  Both the Jansson report and Qeneral  Assembly resolutions 42/196 and 431199
underlined the importance of the Uniteu  Nations development system improving its
substantive capacity to respond to the increasing demand for the provision to
recipient Qovernmenta  of ongoinq  technical advice in a multi-sectoral and
integrated mannor.

241+ This requirement reflects the demand for a more dynamic involvement of the
United Nations system  in participating in a dialogue on strategies and policy
options with host Governments rYxld,  where appropriate, with their other dsvelopment
partners. It implies groatrr involvement in sectoral  analysis, both of
country-specific potential and of problems, as well as of the implications of
issues of global and regional concern. It covers cross-sectoral  themes requiring a
pluridieciplinary input. It should also take into account the complexity of
national situations charactariaed  by growing diversity in the range of potential
beneficiaries.

242. The United Nations development system should now be uniquely placed to respond
t o  t h i s  chalisngs. It has a broad and effective network of country and regional
staff of the specialieed  agencies and the major grant funds (UNDP, WFP, UNICEF,
UNFPA) , In many countriee there are also representatives of the World Bank and, in
a few, of the International Monetary Fund. Together, these resources should form a
solid basis for providing or mobilieing the technical informsY.ion  and international
experience required.

243. Some doubts have been expressed with respect to capacities of field
representatives to cover adequately the broad range of technical advisory needs,
and their ability to work together as a team on priority issues identified with
Governments. The validity and scope of these concerns, and proposals for remedial
action, will be examined through the integrated country reviews. The study of
support costs currently being undertaken by the independent expert team es?ablished
by the Governing Council of UNDP should also throw light on the subject.

244. In the mean time, it is useful to identify the types of technical advice
available, to highlight issues requiring further review, and to report on son\8
steps taken or proposed by organisations in recent years.

2 .  -al c-es f o r  tev

245. The exietdng  country staff of the agencies, fundr and development banks
constitute the key olrment in mobilising technical advice, Although it is not
reasonable to expect small toama  to be -able  to cover all technical fields, they
should be in a position to engago in discussiona with tho host goverxunsnt  on brnad
development issues (including rectoral  and macro-economic analysis, development
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strategies and optionr)  and to rupport the development co-operation management and
co-ordination process. Their impact can be enhanced by sending specialists to the
field, in priority area8 identified with the government, to strengthen the country
team, and by providing briefings and refresher training to the staff already
assigned.

246. 4salisation of the noed to upgrade technical capacities has been reflected in
a number of mearuror  adopted in recent yearn. For example, the number of World
Bank rerrident  mirrionr  ha8 expanded from 35 in 1985 to 42 in 1989, with a
particular empharir  on Africa (23 in 1985, 28 in 1989)u the teams assigned to these
mission8 have been expanded. Similarly, with a view to strengthening the capacity
for dialogue on issuer relating both to macro-economic reform and to long-term
development objectives, UNDP is assigning some 91 economists (26 senior and 66
a880ciate8, including national officera)  to 8ome 34 country offices in Africa.
UNDP ie also exploring meanr of addressing cross-sectoral ireues  (e.g. environment,
science and technology), various modalities  including the recruitment of national
experts, the flexible u8e of national conrultants (selected with the assistance of
the special ised sectoral  agencies) ,  or  advisory contracts  with local  institutions
that could ueeftlly be examined in the light of specific country situations.

247. The number of VNFPA  country director8 has increased from 26 to 57 between 1965
and 1989. Seven international programme officers and 72 national programme
officer8 contribute to technically stronger country-level capacities, with a strong
emphasis on Africa. There UNFPA 8taff  are selected  on the basis  of their
competence in the areas of population, demography and devslopment planning.

246. Meanwhile, some specialised agencies are reviewing means of ensuring that
their existing capacities at country, subregional and regional levels are more
fully drawn upon in the context of integrated responses. In its decision 10 of
November 1989, the fourth session of the Industrial Development Board of UNIDO
reaffirmed the need to rtrengthen  the Senior Industrial Development Field Adviser
Programme to provide developing countrier with effective advice in the industrial
sector. It indicated that the resident representative of UNDP would continue to
represent UNIDO at the country level, providing the necessary support for all
activities carried out by UNIDO, with the field adviser8 acting as deputies to the
reeident  reprerentative  or co-ordinator.

249. These development8 are particularly important, and their impact should be
closely monitored, since many resident co-ordinators are reporting that anomalous
si tuat ions exist  regarding the uti l isation of  existing capacities . Whereas the
local technical input of UNIDO, UNFPA and WFP is fully integrated in the context of
in-house team-work, that of other major specialised agencies with autonomous field
representation8 tend8 to be duplicated, with parallel respor -ibilities  for
monitoring, backrtopping  and broad sectoral  iesues  having to be assigned to the
generalist8  within the resident representative ’s  off ice .  A more unified approach
would have conriderabli advantage8 from both technical and administrative angles;
It  would also facilitate  the full  involvement  of rpecialiaed  organisations in key
aspect8 of progresssing  and aid co-ordination, and consultation with the resident
co-ordinator on their regular and extrabudgetary programmer*

/ , . .
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(b) Geti-21,

250. It is evident that not all sectors or priority themes car1 be covered by
technical personnel stationed at the country level. There is a need for efficient
mechanisms to mobilise the competences  available within institutions at the
headquarters, regional and subregional levels. Several approaches merit
examination,

251. The vast range of technical skills and experience at the headquarters of
specialised organisations - core staff and interregional advicers - needs to be
tapped in a much more systematic  manner. Here again, the key would appear to be
improvements in structure and information flow. It is worthy of note thnt entities
such as the Department of Technical Co-operation for Development, UNCTAD and UNESCO
have, in the course of major reorganisations, devoted considerable attention to
ensuring that adequate information is available on their capacities, and that the
means of utilising them are flexible and efficient. Although it is too early to
judge the impact of these measures, they appear to be resulting in a better
knowledge and utilisation of such capacities, as well as providing a mechanism to
manage valuable feedback from the country level (through visiting technical
missions and through the resident co-ordinators) on priority areas of focus for
further capacity development.

252. The value to country level activities of multi-disciplinary teams maintained
at the subregional level - whether those of the regional commissions (United
Nations Multi-National Inter-Disciplinary Development Advisory Teams (UNDATS) and
Multinational Programming and Operational Centres (MULPOCs))  covering major
sectors, or thO80 of ILO,  UNESCO or FA0 covering the specific aspects of their
sectoral responsibilities - could also be enhanced. Although the situation varies
considerably between regions and organisations, it would appear that Governments
and resident co-ordinators rarely take the initiative in calling on their services.
Structural and managerial aspects require examination. It is possible that
alternative arrangements such as networking of specialists outposted from
subregional teams, or improved information on the available skills, combined with
reimbursement of the marginal costs involved in their utilisation,  would lc!ad to
more efficient integration of these capacities, They have the further advantage of
be!nn able to disseminate and exchange dr Jelopment  experience among countries of a
given’sub-region or region,

(c)  w United w

253. PerhapS  even more significantly, there has been increasing interest in the
role of the United Nations development system in mobilising technical advice and
support from the international community outside the system. The role of
information in this process is increasingly important as the requirements of
developing countries become more highly special!.sed. The organisations of the
system need to broaden their contacts, update their rosters and improve access by
developing countrioo and their other development partners to their data banks on
all available technical skills and other resources if they are to remain at the
centre of sectoral  advice and multidisciplinary advice to developing cow :Cries.
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254. Integrated into such action would be specific work to identify relevant
experience and capacities in other developing countries.

(d) Informaeion

255. It is apparent from the above preliminary analysis that improved information
flow is a key to enhanced utilieation of technical capacities. This was clearly
recognised ns long ago as 196511969, when the Capacity Study devoted one sixth of
its volume to the issue. Few of the specific recommendations made at that time
have been implemented. Meanwhile, there have been major technclogical  advances
that have led to the full recognition of information as a deve,opment co-operation
tool that can help develop!ng  countries, both in their national efforts and in
their effective participation in an increasingly interdependent world economy.

(i) S on devehgmnt co-opera&

256. Until now, there has been a tandency within the United Nations system  to focus
on information on development co-operation itself. Useful work can be raported in
this area. In particular, the Advisory Committee for the Co-ordination of
Information Systems has recently published the first comprehensive Register of
Development Activities of the United Nation8 system, covering the year 1987.
Although this was a lengthy and costly exercise involving the establishment of data
gathering and processing mechanisms, the marginal cost of continuing the operation
would be much more modest and, provided the necessary steps are taken within
organizations, information could be provided on a regular, timely basis, as a tool
for improved co-ordination and management.

257. At the same t irne, significant improvements have been introduced in the content
and format of the development co-operation reports produced under the
reeyonsibility of the UNDP  resident representative at the country level. Software
for a development co-operation analysis eystcm  was introduced on a pilot basis in
1988 with a view to facil i tating the early compilation of country-specific data on
all co-operation programmes. The dove-tailing of the Advisory Committee and UNDP
operations would appear both feasible and useful.

258. Perhaps more significantly, the period since the last comprehensive policy
review has been characterized  by the growing recognition of the role of information
itself a8 a development input. Developing countries have shown increasing interest
in information provided in the form of documentation and access to data banks, and
in the information systems - including specially developed software - available
within the United Nation8 system to aesiet them in analysing the data required for
effective economic management, negotiations and trade promotion.

259, Much of the work’of the United Nations system in this area has br;len
under-reportedt  access by developing countries to country facilities has been
limited, The directories of United Nation8 databa868  and information
system8 (1965), and of rerial’publication (1966)  of the Advisory Committee  for the
Co-ordination of Information Systems, as well as its specialised guides to United

/ . . .



A/44/324
E/lQ09/106
English
Page 63

Nations informstiou  sources on food and agriculture (1987) and on the
environment (1981),  represent useful starting points in providing information on
resources available. Measurss have recently been taken to ensure that all UNDP
country offices have access to this documentation for consultation by national
devel\pment  managers and their external partners. This wider distribution in
developing countries should in itself facilitate access to information in
formulating technological and policy options.

260. At the same time, UNFPA, with the approval of its Governing Council, launched
in 1988 a major initiative aimed at the gradual introduction of a management
information system, making more and better quality population-related information
available to countries and strengthening its networked reference capacity. UNDP is
in the process of linking its information systems, primarily with a view to
improving the overall management of its resources, but also to facilitate access to
rosters of consultants etc. This network could be fully integrated into a broader
system through which the accumulated experience of technical organieations would
also be made more readily available to the developing countries. It would enable
country offices to serve as a useful channel for international development
information flow. This could be a major contribution to the development process.

261. However, much rmains to be done. In particular, information is still
generally viewed as an addition to the standard package of project inputr;  with
personnel, training, sub-contracts and equipment components. The experience of
countries and organisations that have focused on information as an input in its own
right (for example, through the development or provision within projects of
software for the management of debt, customs statistics, financial and economic
analysis of industrial investment proposals), has shown that it can be a powerful,
cost-effective alternative to mo?e  traditional approaches.

262. The potential of information technology to cross-fertilise national
development experience and the findings of substantive evaluation should also be
tapped. In view of the rapid technological evolution in tllis area and its
far-reaching implications for the United Nations development system in all its
functions, it is recommended that a comprahensive  review be undertaken of the role
of information management in development co-operation.

'D .  Simnlification,  decmon endmonition o f
urocew

263. In paragraph 19 of resolution 42/196, the Director-General for Development and
International Economic Co-operation was requested to examine in detail urgent
measures that can be taken to ensure further flexibility, simplification and
harmonisation of procedures for programme and project formulation, approval,
implementation, monitoring and evaluation, so as to adapt them to the needs and
priorities of developing countries. In paragraph 20, the General Assembly noted
that decentralisation of operational activities at the field level should, within
established principles of accountability, foster appropriate flexibility and
responsiveness to the needs of the developing countries, and requested the
Director-General to provide information on the measures taken by the organixations
of the system in this regard,

/ . . .
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264. In resolution 43/199,  the General Assembly further emphasised the importance
of  f lex ib i l i ty , simplification and harmonisation of procedures for operational
activities of the United Nations system to reduce the administrative burden on
those countries and to allow them to better manage and co-ordinate external
assistance.

265. The concern expressed by the General Assembly was that the effectiveness of
technical assistance depends not only on how it is used and in what circumstances,
but also how it is administered. The administration of the assistance can atself
have substantive impact on the development process.

266. Bilateral donors and the United Nations system need to ansure  that, as far as
possible, delivery systems are supportive of the administrative capacities of the
developing countries. Their partnership with the developing countries would
benefit from a detailed examination of the relationship between various procedures
used in the programme/project cycle and the national development management system
as a whole.

267, The objective of the assistance, which developing countries receive from many
sources, is to f i l l  critical gaps in skills, technology and external capital. It
is the prerogative of the developing countries to determine their needs and to
ensure that assistance from a multiplicity of bilateral and multilateral sources is
delivered in a co-ordinate8  manner. It is also the recipient Government’s
responsibility to ensure that external assistance is integrated into its own
development programme.

266. The development assistance organisations accept these principles and, further,
accept  that only through such an internalisation of their assistance can an
appropriate and sustainable impact be assured in the long term. Beyond these
points of convergence, however, even with the best of intentions, several
contradictions can arise over policies and procedures.

269. The procedural dynamics of development co-operation involve a series of steps
loading towards impact within a country’s own development efforts. There is a
crucial threshold where external assistance merges into that internal process; the
human, financial, and material resources it is bringing are fully integrated with
the country’s own resources in a strengthened and endogenous intervention. The
principal criterion for examining a chain of policies and procedures should be
whether they facilitate the crossing of that threshold.

270. In such an examination, three major questions need to be posed:

(a) Are ths procedures in themselves more burdensome than they need be7

-. -
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(b) Co the procedures facilitate or inhibit the building of the capacities of
the developing country effectively to design, manage and achieve the devalopment
interventions that are needed7

(c) Are sound internal procedures formulated and then applied to the
external-assistance source?

271. The development assistance organieatjons naturally have to satisfy the
accountability requirements of their governing bodies. This in itself cm generate
procedures that may detract Lrom internalising the assistance, while increasing the
administrative burdens on both sides of the partnership.

272. In addition, the demand from a donor public or governing body for timely
delivery with minimal delays in the expenditure of funds appropriated may invoJ.ve
greater control by the assistance authorities. Even if this leads to a
streamlining of donor procedures, the so-called high delivery syndrome may
undermine internal capacity building and long-term sustainabili?y since, to be
effective, ths assistance flow must still be integrated within the recipient
machinery.

273. Particularly difficult is the reconciliation of the donor’s desire to reduce
the risk of programme failure through the use of detailed external procedures, with
the need to maximise the recipient’s administrative self-sufficiency. The United
Nations system and bilateral donors tend to resolve this conflict by creating
parallel administrative structures to speed up disbursement of funds. The effect,
however, is to make durable national institution building more difficult.

4 . How  m-ta i s  neaPaQ7

274. At present, different development organieations attempt to reconcile their
requirements and the goal of internalisation in different ways. For example,
attitudes vary extensively among donors on how much information is needed for
decision-making and accountability. The real costs of data collection for
recipients, and the compatibility of information requirements with expeditious
programme formulation, are not always fully taken into account.

275. The different responses of developmant  organisations have resulted in a
variety of rules and procedures governing the programme and project cycle. As far
as the United Nations organisations are concerned, the General Assembly has been
very specific in reiterating the need to review all such rules and procedures with
the clear objective of reducing the burden on the management capacity of the
developing countries, and allowing them to exercise their responsibility for
co-ordinating and integrating external assistance into their development
programmes. To this end, it focuses on the interrelated objectives of
simplification, decentralisation and harmonisation.

/. .
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11 See the mid-term review of the implementation of the Uniteo Nations
Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990,
document A/43/50: the cross-organisational programme analysis of the activities of
the United Nations system for the advancement of women, document E/1989/19; the
',east Developed Countries 1988 report prepared by the UNCTAD secretariat,
document TD/B/1202;  and the report on the least developed countries and action in
their favour by the international community, document A/CONF.104/2/Rev.l.

2’
.

Rmort  of the UnlteA NatimaXmference  on the hast P-fxQbw.dSt
P!r&,  1-14 Swer 1981 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.82.1.8),
part  one,  sect .  A.

31 WWWted  Nations Conferanceon~~~~~~~~~x-~.~-~~
Devew CorbafJies,  Buenos Aires, 30 August to 12 Sep_tBrnber  1378 (United  Nations
Publication, Sales No. E.78.II.A.111,  part  one,  chap.  I .

41 .m.,  para. 4 5 .

51 .W., para. 6 1 .
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283. These two issues lead to the question of harmonisation of rules and
procedures. It is suggestad, once again, that this should be examined against the
criterion defined earliexr does the diversity of donor procedures of itnelf
inhibit the crossing of the threshold between external assistance and internalised
development?

284. To the extent possible, donor procedures should be harmonised with those of
the recipient Qovernment., not merely among each other on the external side of the
threshold. It would indeed be ironical to achieve, through elaborate npgotistioc
among  donor sources, procedures that we harmonised among themselves, and then
confront each recipient Government with a package of rules and proceduren that
still differs from its own,

285. Organisations of the United Nations system have achieved a substantial d$ree
of harmonisation in such areas as finance, administration and personnel. In 1983,
a review undertaken by the Director-General of International Economic Co-operation
on simplification and harmonisation of aid modalities, under the auspicerz  of the
Consultative Committee on Substantive Questions (‘Jperational  eccivities), pointed
to steps already completed that needed to be brought to the attention of the
governing bodies of the system. HoweSS.er, the main area that requires sustained
attention concerns issues relating to simplification ard decentralisation in
programme and project preparation and implementation,

286. Harmonisation  efforts involving the programme and project cy.-It: \;ithin the
United Nations ayetern have focused mainly on the UNDP project ro*;fit:i:*ption
guidelines and the project document format. Some Unit1 4 “qtinn ; Ag e:icies  have
adopted these completely for non-UNDP funded projects above a certain value; others
have adopted portions. Wherever feasible, efforts have been made to harmonize
around them. It was, however, recognired  in discussi  ns within the Consultative
Committee that the full benefits of such harmonieation  for the recipient
Governments could only be achieved if the bilat ;&-al donors were also involved,
since they account for the bulk of the assistance received lay most developing
countries. A Committee task force on this issue also contacted the bilateral
donors with a view to their involvement in this exercise. A fuller account of the
harmonization process in the United Nations system conducted through the Committee
will be provided in technical paper 7.

8 .  k&ed t o  co-or-

287. Lack of co-ordination among the development organieations,  and its consequent
impact on recipient Governments, is evident. While the United Nations system was
attempting harmonisation around UNDO  formulation guidelines and format for
tetihnical  co-operation projectr, the secretariat of the Development Aesintance
Committee of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) was
undertaking a similar exercise with respect to external assistance programming,
which has enabled the member3  of tF.at  (lommittee  (which include most of the mcrjor
bilateral donors) to adopt co!nmon  guidelines for project appraisal.

I...
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288. Even whan dovolopmont  organiaationm’ o w n  manapomrnt  8ydtam8  appoar
cost-mffoctive,  thr more variety and numbrr of donor procedures imply real comtm to
recipient Qovornmontm. Thum, although it im urrful for donor8 to evaluate the
officionay of their procodurem individually, grmatrr benefits may be posnibls  if
simplifioation  and docmntralisatil~n  take place in a wider, more co-ordinmtrd
frarnmwork, Pmriodic  l xchangom arm nemdmd to check whether  procmdural  changer are
moving in a similar direction. Such a collmctivo l xmminmtion must, however,
maintain and l ncourago ability to adapt to changom over time.

289. Some donor8 have reduced their burden on the rocipisnt Qovmrnmrnt by adapting,
wherm pommiblo, to tho rrcipient’m  own adminimtrativm  procodurom;  but this
approach, which im of particular rrlovanco  in thr case of government  execution,
rrmainm the l xcmption rather than the rulr.

290.  few development a88i8tance organisations, whether bilateral or
multilstrral, have l xeuninmd thm acopm for thmir procodurma  to those of
recipienta. The problon,  of incompatibility botweon the multitude of external
procrdurom  and a rocipiont’m  own adminiatrativm traditions la apparent,  for mxample
with romprct thoao atagsm of the project cyolr requiring information and
reporting. Rocipirntm require and collect information for their own management
purposoml  i n  mom&  ~8808, i t  m a y  be pommiblm  f o r  bovolopmont  a88iatance
organiaationa to urn8  those outputs lnatrad of introducing new procedures.

291, Am illumtratmd above, in order to achiovm thm very purpose of mxtmrnal
as8istancs  - self-rmliancs  - a mmrious effort should be made to identify those
local procsdurmm that could be applied by external donors. This exercimn would
involvo both the bilateral donora  and the United Nations sy8tmm~.  The exercise
could begin by evaluating the enperimnco  of thorns bilateral doncrs that have most
used adaptation to recipient Govmrnmmnt procedures and format8 aa a basin for their
management of development araimtance. When local procedursa  cannot be adapt&I,
poseibilitioa for simplification, dscentralisation  and ultimately harmonisation
should bm 8ystamatically mxaminmd, In all came8 the recipient Governments should
bs fully involved SO that local managemsnt capacitiaa,  and comt or benefits to the
recipient inatitutiona, are fully taken into account.

292. Through a desk study, an effort ham bsmn madm  to idmntify issues end to
demonmtrate  how decision8  on procedures are reached within individual
organitations, A critical question that emerges is whether such decisions are
based on an a8memmment  of their adminiatrativm burden and their impact on
developing country participation in the allocation of external aasiatance funds and
implementation of projoctm. Another mignificent  isrue  is whether rulms and
procedure8 are designed and modified on an individual institutional barnill or
through consultation with other organimationn and rrcipient governments
administrative capacity.
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293. The views of rrcipient  Oovmrnmentm, to br aacertainod  through the country
rsviewa, should help to identify those rulrm and procodurea wl.ich, brcaurae  of their
diversity, complexity  and orntralisrd nature,  impoao thr qreatest  burden. On
these, recommendations will be made in technical paper 6 am a basis for further
action.

1 0 .  Canclurion

294. The subject of simplification, decentralioation  and harmonisat ion ie far  more
substantive in its effect and impact  than its lanquaqr might at first suggest. The
best of good intrntiona, of sensitively formulated drvelopment co-operation policy
and technically mound proqrsmmo  and project drmiqn,  may be undermined by
inappropriate procodurem  that limit progress towards aqrrsd qoala.

E, aon o f  fiw

295. With a view to releasing resources for project activities through greater
administrative cost rffectivrnrme, and to facilitate intel7rated  technical advice to
qov~ernmmntm  by United Nationa system field teams, roaolutionm  421196 and 431199
(paras. 24 and 6 (a) respectively) called upon the Director-General for Development
and Intrrnational Economic Co-operation to report on actions taken to review and
rationalise f ield off ice structurea,

29.;. The executive heads of the organisations of the Joint Consultative Group on
Policy having figid offices issued in mid-1988 a joint memorandum in which they
enumerated the advantages of aharing premises  and facilities, such as maintenance,
security and meetings services,  messengers, reception, travel agents and computer
equipment. In their memorandum, the executive heads requested the Group field
representatives to participate in a five-step process that is described in
technical psper 7.

297.  At the same time, the Director-General addressed a request to other
orgadaationa  with country or sub-regional offices to consider joining this
exercise, in the light of the recommendations of Member States. All concerned (the
International Labour Organisation, WHO, FAO, the International Civil Avimtion
Orgsnization, the United Nations Centre for Human Settlements nnd the Department of
Public Information concerning the United Nations information centres) enflorsed the
principle of common premises and shared facilities, although several arguments were
advanced to explain the maintenance of separate offices in certain cases. These
included the need to be close to or in some cases to integrate with sectoral
ministries or departmentsr the availability of separate cost-free premises provided
by the government; and proximity to the media, universit ies and the general public.

298. Given theme technical constraints, and the time required to negotiate major
changes - involving modifications to contracts, provision by the host government of
premises or land on an et;ual or more attractivr basis and availability of funda for
construction of new premises or extension of existing  premises - increased  sharing
of facilitisa at the country level can only be expected to emerge over a number of
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years, a s  lraror  corn0 u p  for ronrwal, Howavar , as a basis for monitorfnq  progress,
a breakdown of field office structures as at March 1989 is provided in technical
paper 7.

299. In the case of the Information Centres, the arqumont for common premises is
clearly presented  in an undorstandinq  betwren  the Dspartmont  of Public Information
and UNDP for rationalising field roprosontation , which will be published later this
year f o l l o w i n g  f u l l  review i n  the firld nnd a t  hoadguartars.  T h e  j o i n t  f i e l d
rovfow of this understaudinq  will provide an opportunity to explore further
prospects for rharing.

300. The case  of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR),
spociffcally  mentioned in rerolution 42/1$6,  romaine d diffiault one, since
security incidrnts  arc racoqnisod  by other partners to have been a real problem in
many countrirs. In addition, thr temporary nature of many large-scale UNHCR
operations makes participation in long-term office schemes uneconomic. flowever,
there are cams whore costs could be roducrd significantly through the sharing of
premises, and there could be examined more systematically.

301. Reports from those  countrirs where  the firld offices of the United Nations
system are already together confirm that there are real benefits in terms of
savings on adminirtrative budgets, information flow, scope for collaboration.
These should be further reviewrod, and findings brought to the attention of
organisations and of hoot governments  since, as was pointed out in a statement to
the General Assembly, “the government as a host has primary responsibility for the
number of field representations of the United Nations systljm”.

302. Specific additional measures that need to be taken includer

(a) The replenishment of the now depleted resources made available by IJNDP
for the construction of common prf~mises  (20 per cent of the reserve of $25 million
authorieed by Governing Council cbcision  82130))

(b) Obtaining of budgetary appropriations, or establishment of sim.xlar
financing modalities, by the governing bodies of other organizations (particularly
those of the Joint Consultative Group on Policy), with a view to coverinq  t-he
capital costs of shared premises, including the building of extensions to meet
long-term increases  in staffing, and releasing  funds for the launching of
construction rchrmes in other countries.

303. Member bLates  continue to show interest in this subject. In recent months,
f o r  e8cempl8, the Erocutive  Board of UNICEF reiterated the basic prfnciplas involvecl
in its decision 1989114  on co-operation with the other organisations of the United
Nations system adopted in April 1989.

304. Underlining the difficultieb inherent  in applying overall policy in a rapidly
evolving context, it 1s noted that over the past year in a number of cases
organisations have left common premises as a result of lack of adequate space to
absorb expanrion of  f ield office staff ing and facilitise.  However,  in the l ight  of
the statement of the Joint Consultative Group, thir is seen as a temporary move,

/ 6 . .
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Broad rupport for ah&ring he8 boon l xprr8rrd by thr cou’*try  offices concerned)
joint follow-up mochenismr  hevo boon l rteblirhrd, Init etivos  from the country
love1  berod o n  t h e  cloer po l icy  rtetomentr  from hredquerterr  ere thu8 expec ted  to
ensure e 8atirfectory  evolution in the overall situation  over the next three to
f iv0 yeerr,

305. By ito rorolutionr  321197  end 34/213, the relevant l xtrectr of which are
reproduced in technical peprr 7, the Qenorel A88embly  ret the framework for the
dmsignetion  of rrcident co-ordinatorr of the operational activitis? for development
o f  t h e  United Netionr  ryrtom. In 1979, the ACC approved the erre~gekrntn  under
which the rorponribilitias of the re8idOnt  co-ordinetorr wore to be l XOrCi8edr
incorporating certain b&8iC Under8tending8 jonteinrd in the ACC principle8 on
co-ordination in the field adopted in Octotirr  1961 (err technical paper 7). Aleo
in 1979, the A88Ombly drcidrd  that the reridsnt  reprerentetivr  of the UNDP would
normally be designated  a8 resident co-ordinator. This l nrurod that there  would be
continuity between the function8 of reoident  cc-ordinetor and the traditional
co-ordineting role OnVi8&gQd for the resident rrprrsrntetivs  through the management
of neutral reaourco  allocations for technical co-operation under the indicative
planning f igure ryrtrm end the country progremming proce88, and reflected in the
representation egroemrnts  signed  UNDP end many of the other entities of the
United Nation8 development  8yrtem. The networ’-  of c&lid&n+ lo-ordinetora  was
reteblishod  in 1981 with the designation of  thu firrt 71 off icials . The system has
einca been extended to cover some  113 countries,

306.  In hi8  report  for  the 1986 triennial  policy review (A/41/350-E/1986/!08,
annex), the Director-General for Development and Intrrnetionel Economic
Co-operation noted that the functions of resident co-ordinators had had a
particular eignificence in emergencies end other special situations, es for example
in the face of the African economic crisis of the mid-1980s,  end in the wale of
natural di8&8tert3, where prompt action end leadership in the field were of vital
importance. In paragraph 46 of that report, he also observed that, with respect to
development, “Resident Co-ordinetors advise the Government on the most orderly and
efficient utilisation of resource8 made available by organisations of tho system.
They facilitate the dialogue between the Government end its aid partners es well as
among t h e  l a t t e r . They ezzizt Governments in the organizetion of local aid
co-ordination cxrangemente, Llcluding  co-ordination between the United Nations
eyetsm and other aid egenciee. They aleo help Governments mobilise additional
resource8 for development.*’

307. In both c&8,88, it we8 further  noted in paragraph 47 of the report that “the
OffeCtiVene88 of the rerident  co-ordfnetor arrangements often derives from his/her
perronel  abil ity to per8Uede and oecuro conoenrue,  To a  greeter extent ,  however,
their rrtrrngth and relevance will derivr from the willingne88  of GOverM\ent8  end
egencier  to meke  the beat ~80 of  the institution of the resident co-ordinator.”

/ . . .
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308. The rtrong intsrrrt  of the government8 of doveloping countries in the resident
co-ordinator concept we8 confirmed in the conrultetion  process that was orgenized
by the field rrprorentatives  of the system immrdietoly  following the designation of
t h e  firrt o f f i c i a l s , The interest of the donor community was underlined on many
occe8ion8, f o r  ex8mple i n  t h e  OECD/DAC co,>cultetionr  o n  c o - o r d i n a t i o n  i n  1 9 8 5 .  I t
we8 felt, however, that  there was e need to give ful ler  effect  to  the  intentions of
the General Assembly by bridging the gap between the rrrponribility of resident
co-ordinetorr and tha authority and re8ources at their dizposal,

309. The imprsaeion  that mutual commitment, authority and resources  were
insuf f ic ient  to rruetein the impact of  the resident co-ordinetor concept,  other than
in exceptional circumatancea, wee confirmed in the Jenrson report end duly
reflected in p&r&gr&ph8 23  end 25  of  Qznzrel  A88embly rreolution 42/196 in
December 1987.

310. Prior to that date, two meazures had been taken to implement recommendations
contained in the Director-General’s report for 1986. A ringle letter of
credentials of the rreident  co-ordinatorr from the Secretary-General covering also
his or hat rz8pOn8ibilitiQ8  a8 reprarentetive  of UNDP, WFP end UNFPA was introduced
in 1986. It he8 recently been extended on m &~JQQ barir to cover causes  where the
official also nerve6 on behalf of the Department of Public Information es director
of an information centre. In addition, in hi8 firrt progreze report on reform and
renewal in the United Nations (A/42/234),  the Secretary-Qenerel  in April 1987
indicated that “in order to clarify further the authority of the United Nations
Resident Co-ordinetor end thus rnhencs co-ordination et the field level, the
Resident Co-ordinetor will henceforth represent the Secretary-General in the
country of assignment, except in those situation8 where other arrangements are more
appropr i&to”.

2, &yimy  by aL*v o n  S~vs OueetiPna
(m&l

311. In its resolution 421196,  the General Assembly called for a review by ACC of
the inter-agency arrangements with a view to enabling resident co-ordinators to
discharge more effectively their leadership role end functions. This review has
been undertaken over the past year by the Consultative Committee on the basis of en
informal issues paper prepared by the Director-General for Development and
International Economic Co-operation.

312. The Committee agreed et its seseion  in October 1988 that the existing
arrangements provided scope for considerable improvement in the functioning of the
resident co-ordinetor eystrm, through a combination of constructive interpretation
and more systematic application, It identified a number of areas at both global
end country levslo  to achieve thi8 end, following further examination  by a working
group, a number of principle8 were adopted in April 1989, Thoee  principles were’
formally endorred by ACC decirion  1989/4  of April 1989 (ACC/1989/DEC/l-20),  which
indicated that “ACC believe8  that the recently adopted mearures  for enhancing the
role end effectivenero of the rerident  co-ordinetor ryrtem exemplify the commitment
of orgenizations  to strengthening partnership in the United Nation8 system.”

/ 1 . .
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313. The mee8ure8 approved by the Con8ultetivs  Committee are contained in technical
paper 7. At the global level, there include broadening the selection process of
resident  CO-OrdinatOr8,  faci l itating exchange of  rsnior and middle level  staff
among orgenizetion8, building up development to&me et the country level,
strengthening briefing and refrerher training programmes for field representatives,
identifying the technical expertire  required to rupport rerident  co-ordinetors in
different country circumztence8, 8trengthQning  the etaff  rasourceti  required to
provide adequate backrtopping,  particularly on global themes end priorities,
further drcentrelizing responsibilitieo to the country level, and sharing premises
and service8 wherever pO88iblQ.

314. At the country level, the mrarure8  comprire  new conrultations r:ith hoat
government8 to further elaborate role8 in the light of the particular  needs and
circumstances of each countryr l 8tebli8hing inter-agency co-ordlnating groups
around priority rector8 or themerr improving information flow on oevelopment
co-operation and rocio-economic  end technological ChengeJ  end eiaboreting
programmss Of public information on development iB8Ue8.

orgeniretionr  to initiate action to implement these
 including the issuance of guidelines by all concerned

organisations to their  ?:srpective  f ield teprerentative8,   AS part  of  more
general  guideline8 aimed at znhancing  each organisation’8 role in support of
Overall  c o h e r e n c e  o f  t h e  activitier  o f  the  Nation8 ryctsm &it t h e  c o u n t r y
l e v e l . The kind of action thet ir expected in the cour8e  of the conling months is
i l lustrated by the executive direc t ive  on “Enhancing UNICEF’8  role in support of
the United Nation8 system” ivhecutive D i r e c t o r  o f  UNICEF  to  swnior
officials at headquarter8 and in the field in November 1988 (oee  technical paper 7).

316. A working group involving UNDP and the 8pQ~~i&li6ed egencieb  has been
establi8hsd  to look into the pO88ibility  of improving briefing and training
processe8, mainly within existing mecheni8mr. It  is envisaged,  for  example,  that
future briefing8 will include broad information far rQ8ident  co-ordinatore  on the
main policies and programmer of organizationo and on their normntive  research and
analytical  capacities , in addition to project  and coWtry  specif ic  activit ies .
Ideally, this information would be developed in a form that could be made available
to developing country institutions, end other mQmber8  of the United Nations country
tennis.

317. The selection process could be broadened by the introduction of & roster of
names upon which the Admfnietrator  of UNDP could draw, in addition to UNDP core
s t a f f , in proposing candidates for appointment as reeident representatives and
designation by the Secretary-General es re8ident co-ordinators.

318. The Consultative Cow1ttee  on SUb8tantiVO  Questions (Operation&l activities)
will monitor the implementation of the recommendations with a view to ensuring that
the positive erd practical manner in which the review af the resident co-ordinator
concept he8 been undertaken ia duly reflected in actions at all lsvels.

/ * . .
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319. Among these is the question raised in paragraph 6 (d) of General Assembly
resolution 431199  on the role of the UNDP  resident representatives and the United
Nations resident co-ordinators with respect to the field representation of the
organisations of the United Nations syatem. It was noted that under the terms of
agreements signed between executive heads and the Administrator of UNDP, the UNDP
resident representative is assigned reeponnibilities  for the representation of many
organieations that do not have their own country offices. These normally also
cover administrative and field management functione. Concern continues to be
expressed over the compatibility of the60 rssponrfbflitier  and those assumed on
behalf of UNDP, particularly with respect to the Office for Project Services,
although decision6 on the designation of the Office as executing agency are taken
not by resident representatives, but by UNDP headquarters, Some measures are
envisaged at the country level to address this problem, In addition.  it is noted
that part of the issue is related to differing degrees of flexibility in the rules
and procedures governing operations. ?pecific  actions are envisaged to enable the
United Nations bodies to compete on equal terms in the commissioning of
subcontractors and individual consultants, as well as in the provision of technical
and managerial backstopping for project execution. The generalisation of
government execution, with increasing focus on the provision by the United Nations
system of technical advice and accumulated experience to backstop national
activities, should further significantly redUC8  the problem. In the mean time,
combined with access to fuller information ON the technical co-operation capacity
of the bodies concerned, these measures should facilitate the task of the resident
representative in representing these entities, as well as his or her work as
resident co-ordinator, in ensuring that their input is effectively mobilised in an
integrated manner.

320, It should be evident from the above in<ormation and from the technical papers
that much work is prOpO6ed  for the next two years to ensure the more effective
functioning of the resident co-ordinator system. It is envisaged that at the end
of that period, on the basis of COnCerted initiatives, experience and consultations
with host governments, it will prove posr,ible  to complete the formal review of the
ACC srrrangements. This would take into account, among others, those elements such
aF emergency relief, public information on development activities, and the linkages
between normative and analytical work and operational activities at the country
level, which have assumed increased significance over the past decade and for which
there is de recognition of the role of the resident co-ordinator.

3 .  wces fat rew co-or-

321. In paragraph 23 of resolution 42/196, the General Assembly also requested the
Director-General, in consultation with the Administrator of UNDP, to assess the
resources required by resident co-ordinstors to carry out their increasing
responsibil it ies, taking into account differing national situations.

322, A questionnaire on this subject was add,-essed  to resident co-ordinatore by
UNDP in March 1986. At the time, it was toa early to estimate the additional
responsibilities and work-load that would be generated by a more comprehensive
interpretation of the resident co-ordinatrr concept. Since then, ho:fever,  direct

/ . . .
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consultations with resident co-or3inators  have tended to reveal that in order to
carry out  exist ing responsibi l i t ies , there is  a  need for  professional  t\s:iistmc:e
(at least one staff member), together with funds for short-term international and
l o c a l  consultancies. Many resident co-ordinators have themselves suggested that,
in the short run, it would in any case be most helpful to their assuming
substantive leadership if they could dispose of a modest sum to be utilised
speci f ical ly  for  mobil is ing technical  capacit ies  around selected priority  themes.
An initial allocation of $10,000 to $15,000 per country (or a total of some
$2 million per year) would enable resident co-ordinators to arrange consultations
on cross-aectoral issues of common concern, drawing on the capacities of the United
Nations system and involving, as appropriate, local  and international  special ists .
This could prove a determining input in stimulating country-level collaboration.

323. Since then, discussions both in intergovernmental forums and among
organisations and agencies about their future roles in development co-opnration
point towards an 9ven more substantively oriented interpretation of the resident
co--ordinaLor concept, The Director-General for Development and International
Economic Co-operation accordingly believes that examination of the resources that
resident co-ordinators require should be further pursued in this wider context.

324. The material in the present policy review itself indicates the need to
carefully synchronize concrete recommendations on these resources with the results
of all studies now under way for the 1990s. The .,riginal role  of  co-ordinating the
operational activities of the sy-item  is now more clearly perceived in the context
of helping governments to organize and manage the co-ordination of all external
assistance and, indeed, in the context  of  a  decis ive  ef fort  in  comprehen::ive
national development capacity-building. The work carried out at General Assembly
request in respect of country-level progreamming  and of providing multidi:;ciplinal-y
technical advice through the United Nations system: the many expressions of the
need to achieve greater decentralixation, f l e x i b i l i t y , and country-speci f ic i ty ;  the
need for decisive advances towards national project execution - al l  have further
implications for the resident co-ordinator concept. Within al l  o f  these studies
and trends, there is the further question - again highlighted in the present.
review - of enabling developing countries to draw the maximum continuing benefit
from the competences  of the specializecl agencies, and of how to  arrive al- f lexible ,
country-speci f ic  sectoral  back-stopping as wel l  as  multidiscipl inary aAvic!u in a
new kind of cohesive teamwork led by the resident co-ordinator.

325. The Director-General will further examine the implications for this emergent-
new profile of United Nations system leadership at the country level in the
integrated country reviews, as well as through his consultations with anIl recent
reports from all resident co-orclinators. He will report further to the r:enernl
Assembly in such a manner as to ensure optimally integrated and cost-eff(!ct.ive
recommendations on the resources required by the resident co-ordinators to carry
out the increasing responsibi l i t ies  implied by resolutions and decis ions s ince the
last comprehensive review.

# / . . .
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11 See the mid-term review of the implementation of the Uniteo Nations
Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990,
document A/43/50: the cross-organisational programme analysis of the activities of
the United Nations system for the advancement of women, document E/1989/19; the
',east Developed Countries 1988 report prepared by the UNCTAD secretariat,
document TD/B/1202;  and the report on the least developed countries and action in
their favour by the international community, document A/CONF.104/2/Rev.l.

2’
.

Rmort  of the UnlteA NatimaXmference  on the hast P-fxQbw.dSt
P!r&,  1-14 Swer 1981 (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.82.1.8),
part one, sect.  A.

31 WWWted  Nations Conferanceon~~~~~~~~~x-~.~-~~
Devew CorbafJies,  Buenos Aires, 30 August to 12 Sep_tBrnber  1378 (United  Nations
Publication, Sales No. E.78.II.A.111,  part  one,  chap.  I .

41 .m.,  para. 4 5 .

51 .W., para. 6 1 .


